Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Acta Biomaterialia



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/actbio

Review article

Liposome-based diagnostic and therapeutic applications for pancreatic cancer



Faisal Raza^{a,*}, Lauren Evans^b, Mahzad Motallebi^{c,d}, Hajra Zafar^a, Miguel Pereira-Silva^{e,f}, Kalsoom Saleem^g, Diana Peixoto^{e,f}, Abbas Rahdar^h, Esmaeel Sharifiⁱ, Francisco Veiga^{e,f}, Clare Hoskins^b, Ana Cláudia Paiva-Santos^{e,f,*}

^a School of Pharmacy, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai, 200240, China

^c Immunology Board for Transplantation And Cell-based Therapeutics (Immuno_TACT), Universal Scientific Education and Research Network (USERN), Tehran 7616911319, Iran

^d Nanomedicine Research Association (NRA), Universal Scientific Education and Research Network (USERN), Tehran, Iran

^e Department of Pharmaceutical Technology, Faculty of Pharmacy of the University of Coimbra, University of Coimbra, Azinhaga Sta. Comba, 3000-548 Coimbra, Portugal

^f LAQV, REQUIMTE, Department of Pharmaceutical Technology, Faculty of Pharmacy of the University of Coimbra, University of Coimbra, Azinhaga Sta. Comba, 3000-548 Coimbra, Portugal

^g Riphah Institute of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Riphah International University, Islamabad 45320, Pakistan

^h Department of Physics, University of Zabol, Zabol 98613-35856, Iran

ⁱ Cancer Research Center, Hamadan University of Medical Sciences, Hamadan, Iran

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 4 June 2022 Revised 2 December 2022 Accepted 7 December 2022 Available online 12 December 2022

Keywords: Liposomes Drug delivery Controlled release Nanocarrier Stroma remodeling Cancer Intratumor

ABSTRACT

Pancreatic cancer is one of the harshest and most challenging cancers to treat, often labeled as incurable. Chemotherapy continues to be the most popular treatment yet yields a very poor prognosis. The main barriers such as inefficient drug penetration and drug resistance, have led to the development of drug carrier systems. The benefits, ease of fabrication and modification of liposomes render them as ideal future drug delivery systems. This review delves into the versatility of liposomes to achieve various mechanisms of treatment for pancreatic cancer. Not only are there benefits of loading chemotherapy drugs and targeting agents onto liposomes, as well as mRNA combined therapy, but liposomes have also been exploited for immunotherapy and can be programmed to respond to photothermal therapy. Multifunctional liposomes has resulted in triggered drug release, specific targeting, and remodeling of the tumor environment. Suppressing tumor progression has been achieved, due to their ability to more efficiently and precisely deliver chemotherapy. Currently, no multifunctional surface-modified liposomes are clinically approved for pancreatic cancer thus we aim to shed light on the trials and tribulations and progress so far, with the hope for liposomal therapy in the future and improved patient outcomes.

Statement of significance

Considering that conventional treatments for pancreatic cancer are highly associated with sub-optimal performance and systemic toxicity, the development of novel therapeutic strategies holds outmost relevance for pancreatic cancer management. Liposomes are being increasingly considered as promising nanocarriers for providing not only an early diagnosis but also effective, highly specific, and safer treatment, improving overall patient outcome. This manuscript is the first in the last 10 years that revises the advances in the application of liposome-based formulations in bioimaging, chemotherapy, photother-

* Corresponding authors.

E-mail addresses: faisalraza@sjtu.edu.cn (F. Raza), acsantos@ff.uc.pt (A.C. Paiva-Santos).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actbio.2022.12.013

1742-7061/© 2022 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd on behalf of Acta Materialia Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/)

^b Pure and Applied Chemistry, University of Strathclyde, 99 George Street, Glasgow, G1 1RD, UK

apy, immunotherapy, combination therapies, and emergent therapies for pancreatic cancer management. Prospective insights are provided regarding several advantages resulting from the use of liposome technology in precision strategies, fostering new ideas for next-generation diagnosis and targeted therapies of pancreatic cancer.

> © 2022 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd on behalf of Acta Materialia Inc. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/)

Contents

1.	Introduction					
2.	Hurd	les and current challenges in pancreatic cancer				
therapy						
3.	Lipos	some-based pancreatic cancer therapies				
	3.1.	Chemotherapy delivery 3				
	3.2.	Nucleic acid delivery				
	3.3.	Co-delivery of anti-cancer agents				
	3.4.	Cancer immunotherapy 10				
	3.5.	Photothermal and photodynamic therapy 13				
4.	Stron	na remodelling therapy 13				
5.	Ferroptosis based pancreatic cancer therapy 15					
6.	Liposomal formulations in clinical trials					
7.	Challenges, future perspective, and clinical translation 18					
8.	Conclusion					
Dee	claratio	on of Competing Interest 20				
Acknowledgments 20						
References						

1. Introduction

Pancreatic cancer (PC) survival is one of the lowest, with mortality rates gradually rising, making it one of the top three leading causes of cancer death. Statistical models have predicted that PC will have over 60,000 new diagnosis and almost 50,000 deaths in the US in 2022 [1], which unfortunately is an increase from 2020 [2]. Pancreatic cancer is one of the common tumors of the alimentary tract [3] and is characterized by early metastatic spread [4]. Despite the continual intensive progress in treatment strategies [5], long-term survival is poor [4], with a global average 5-year survival rate of 6% [6]. Unsatisfactory results with standard treatment of FOLFIRINOX® have made it necessary to continue efforts in search of new drugs and novel treatment methods for PC [7].

Nano-sized drug delivery systems such as liposomes (LPs), have been extensively used in PC treatment. They can form lipoplexes with small interfering RNAs (siRNAs), evade the reticuloendothelial system (RES), (hence, providing longer circulation times), as well as being capable of encapsulation of amphiphilic drugs simultaneously. Their ease of surface functionalization, targeted delivery, and stabilizing drugs in vivo [8,9] have made them successful in chemotherapy. To date, LPs have been applied as delivery systems of several anticancer agents (e.g. nucleoside analogs, mitosis inhibitors, enzyme modulators) and gene/nucleic acid (TR3 siRNA, siRNA of NGF) in PC [10], either alone or in combination with multiple targeting strategies. Liposomal surface functionalization with, e.g., antibody fragment conjugates [11] have also been used for targeted delivery of numerous compounds, including chemotherapeutics [12–15] and insulin [16]. Physicochemical and biological signals such as temperature [17], pH [18], magnetic field [19], redox potential [20] and photodynamic sensitivity [15] have been utilized for controlled targeting of nucleic acids [21] and chemotherapeutic agents [22,23]. Above all, the most successful results have been obtained by combining the strategies above with anticancer drugs [24].

This review provides an update on the current research of liposome-based PC therapies including chemotherapeutics and nucleic acid delivery, co delivery of different drugs, stroma remodeling therapy, immunotherapy and stimuli responsive LPs. Furthermore, this review also highlights the major challenges and hurdles for successful delivery and clinical translation of anti-cancer therapeutics for PC treatment. The overall benefits, challenges and future perspective of using liposome for PC treatment have also been discussed.

2. Hurdles and current challenges in pancreatic cancer therapy

With a dismal 5-year survival rate, PC remains lethal worldwide [25,26]. Despite all advances in cancer therapy, there has yet to be an effective treatment for PC, even in patients with resectable surgery, the survival rate remains low because of drug resistance in cancer cells and tumor recurrence [27]. The high mortality rates of PC can be attributed to challenges such as limited diagnostic methods, especially in the early stages, the aggressive nature of this cancer, and its resistance to therapeutic agents. The drug resistance is a result of its tumor microenvironment which is highly immunosuppressive with a desmoplastic stromal reaction. The immunosuppressive profile is due to increased activity of regulatory T cells (Treg), myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), and programmed cell death ligand-1 (PD-L1) up-regulation which inhibits the normal cluster of differentiation 8⁺ (CD8⁺) T cells' function in PC [28]. Desmoplasia leads to extracellular matrix (ECM) hyper density, hypoxia, attenuated vascularization, and finally restriction of drug delivery to the tumor site [26,29]. An additional challenge facing the success rate of treatments is the genetically heterogeneous feature of PC. Mutations are a hallmark of cancer. The most common signaling pathways which go under mutations in PC are the Kirsten Rat Sarcoma (KRAS), STAT3, and Sonic Hedgehog (SHh) pathways plus tumor suppressor genes including TP 53, P16/CDKN2A and SMAD4 [28,30,31]. With various genomic mutations across patients, therapeutic approaches which target specific genomic features can work for some and fail for others. There is no 'one size fits all' effective treatment.

Single-drug therapies by gemcitabine (GEM), cisplatin, oxaliplatin, paclitaxel (PTX), albumin-bound PTX, and combination therapies including FOLFIRINOX (combination of folinic acid, 5-fluorouracil, irinotecan, and oxaliplatin) and nab PTX-GEM have been used in PC patients. Despite best efforts with chemotherapeutic strategies, there have been no significant changes in treatment outcomes over the past decades [32] mainly because drug resistance is inevitable [33–35]. Radiotherapy is another treatment option, especially before surgery and for local tumors. However, radiotherapy mostly relieves the symptoms and tumor recurrence stays a problem even after radiotherapy [26].

Though chemotherapy and radiotherapy remain the popular treatment options, there is broad recognition that innovative and more specific targeted therapies are needed to overcome resistance and increase treatment efficacy have been brought to light.

Several studies have been performed to target the mutated genes, signaling pathways, and tumor microenvironment. Clinical investigations to target mutated KRAS pathways have yet to be successful rapid drug resistance is again hindering the success rate [28,36]. In a study conducted by Olive et al., it was demonstrated that inhibiting the SHh-associated desmoplasia is effective for GEM delivery, whilst other researchers demonstrated that SHh inhibition could prevent the stromal formation and results in poor survival [37–39]. To diminish the ECM density and destroy the rigid barrier for drug delivery, hyaluronidase was utilized, but its efficacy in cancer therapy was denied because of the risk of thrombosis formation [40].

Immunotherapy is a novel approach to cancer therapy in which the patients' activated T cells are used to destroy their tumors. Even though various immunotherapy strategies including immune checkpoint mono and combination therapy, chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T-cell therapy, checkpoint inhibition, and monoclonal antibodies have been applied in PC patients, the results are not satisfying, mainly due to the immunosuppressive property of tumor microenvironment which prevents drug delivery and T cell transmission to the targeted site [28,41].

To overcome the treatment hurdles of PC and to make an effective targeted therapy, various kinds of delivery systems, including gelatin-based nanoparticles (NPs), polymer-based nanocarriers, inorganic, and lipid-based NPs, have been formulated for delivering therapeutic agents like chemotherapy drugs and oncogene repressor siRNAs [35,42-49].

Nanosystems are of peak interest as delivery vehicles, Meyer et al. provide a detailed review of the benefits of particle delivery systems owing to their particular success in their size, shape and their suitability for surface modifications. [50] Lipid-based NPs such as LPs are of specific benefit due to their high biocompatibility, ability to encapsulate drugs and capacity to carry them to the tumor microenvironment and their ease of modification, i.e., attachment of targeting agents. Therefore, it is no surprise that liposomal formulations are being vastly investigated for cancer therapies.

3. Liposome-based pancreatic cancer therapies

LPs are bilayer vesicles made by phospholipids enclosing aqueous core. LPs have been extensively studied as nanocarriers of choice for the delivery of a wide range therapeutic agents from last few decades as they are suitable to encapsulate several types of drugs which may be hydrophilic as well as lipophilic in nature. Liposomal formulations have shown promising results in drug delivery for several types of cancer, including treatment OnivydeTM, Margibo®, Doxil®, Visudyne® and Depocyt® [51,52]. Currently, the nanoliposomal irinotecan (Onivvde) is the only liposomal formulation approved for the treatment of metastatic pancreatic cancer [53]. Different therapeutic agent-loaded LPs have been utilized in PC, such as small molecules (chemotherapeutics) and large molecules (nucleic acid and proteins) to name a few. Advancements in liposomal delivery systems have achieved both targeted delivery and controlled release of anticancer drugs, an essential property in cancer treatment [54].

LPs hold key characteristics which allow them to be tuned and modified to be beneficial in various types of therapy. Fig. 1 highlights the vast capabilities LPs can attain, lending them as promising multifunctional delivery agents.

Various anticancer drugs have been delivered using the targeting property of LPs in PC [55,56]. Among different anticancer drugs, LPs have been used extensively for targeted delivery of GEM, antimetabolites class. GemLip®, a liposomal GEM formulation, showed better pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and anti-tumoral activity than conventional GEM [57,58]. Additionally, ease of surface modifications allowed increased circulation time in body, as a PEGylated liposomal formulation of GEM was prepared which showed great entrapment efficacy and drug loading, high stability and improvement in cytotoxicity to GEM-resistant PC cells [59]. Multifunctional liposomal formulations are found throughout literature, typically consisting of liposomal formulations functionalized with targeting ligands (i.e. monoclonal antibodies, proteins, small molecules, aptamers, and peptides) to reduce off-target binding of the drugs in healthy tissues and increased on-target binding of the drug to cancer cells, since the targeting ligands will only bind to specific receptors expressed on these cells. Due to this increased on-target binding there is a decreased risk of drug toxicity and increased efficacy of the treatment.

With the capability to load various agents onto LPs, the mechanisms of therapy can be tailored. The possibility/ potential of pharmaceutical delivery alongside targeting agents, gene therapy, and photothermal therapy using liposomes is examined and discussed. Table 1 gives a summary of some of the liposomal delivery systems already exploited in the treatment of cancer.

Numerous studies have overcome various barriers such as poor penetration due to the dense stroma and complex tumor microenvironment, chemo-resistance and undesirable systemic effects of chemotherapy. LPs offer improved biocompatibility and the ability to encapsulate drug loads, carry them to the tumor site, and enhance cellular uptake. The extensive modifications available to LPs lend them to being used in multiple therapeutic strategies for PC therapy.

3.1. Chemotherapy delivery

The application of LPs for chemotherapeutic agent delivery presents the potential to play a vital role in PC therapy, such as the delivery of chemotherapy drugs. Recently, Matsumoto et al. demonstrated that treating mouse xenograft PC tumor models with FF-10832, novel GEM-loaded liposome, augments the plasma stability antitumor properties of GEM while reducing systemic toxicity [66]. Loading of chemotherapy drugs to LPs that can release upon a stimulus's action is widely evaluated. We provide examples of successful delivery and release of chemotherapy agents using LPs responding to pH and heat and how targeting agents can be incorporated into LPs to achieve effective delivery. Studies have described drug delivery systems that release their drug load in response to a stimulus to overcome the challenge of hindered drug penetration into the tumor microenvironment. These are being developed with PC characteristics, e.g., enzyme and pH triggered systems that respond mainly to the acidic tumor microenvironment conditions to aid penetration into poorly permeable tumors. One study developed GEM-loaded LPs with a 'charge exchange' capability which allowed for active transportation via transcytosis by exploiting the acidic tumor microenvironment of PC aided by ultrasound technology [60]. In vivo testing found that these clever nano-systems could penetrate the tumor and hinder tumor growth much better than GEM alone (and control nanodroplets).

A further nanocarrier utilizing tunable charged moieties for active targeting is outlined in a different study conducted by Wang et al. in which positive surface charges encourage fast active transportation into cells. This strategy allowed the targeted delivery of anticancer agents into the tumor by passing unwanted systemic effects. Similarly, these anticancer-loaded LPs show promise as a new treatment for PC as *in vivo* evaluation found tumor regression in those treated with these [61]. From Fig. 2, the doxorubicin (DOX)encapsulated liposome surface modified with GSH (GCSDL) can be seen to show improved tumor growth suppression.

Xu et al. studied pH-sensitive LPs of GEM to mitigate multidrug resistance (MDR) associated with the use of GEM as firstline therapy. Results depicted 4.2 fold increase in half-life (t1/2) and restoration of sensitivity of PC cells to GEM [18]. Similarly, using biologic signals to stimulate drug cargo release at PC



Fig. 1. Schematic illustration of liposome-based drug delivery systems in PC diagnosis and treatment. Liposomal delivery systems are capable of being applied for early detection of the PC through MRI and optical imaging technologies plus delivering various therapeutic agents including genes and anti-cancer drugs to the exact tumor site for an effective targeted therapy.

Table 1

Various nano-systems for different therapeutic strategies.

Composition	Size/loading/encapsulation	In vivo models	Findings	Therapeutic Strategy	Ref
Lipid encapsulated gemcitabine	Size 79 \pm 2 nm Encapsulation >96%	Mice with Capan-1 or BxPC-3 tumors	Suppression of tumor growth	Chemotherapeutic loaded liposomal therapy	[60]
GSH surface modified liposome with encapsulated doxorubicin.	Size 65.2 \pm 5.7 nm DOX encapsulation $>$ 95% and a DOX loading content ${\sim}10\%$	Mice bearing subcutaneous Huh7 tumors and pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDA) BxPC3 cell line	Inhibited tumor growth	Liposome with targeting agent and cytotoxic agent	[61]
TR-PTX/HCQ-Lip	Size 135.47 \pm 2.85 nm loading PTX 83.72 \pm 1.96% HCQ 80.96 \pm 2.38%	BxPC-3 orthotopic pancreatic cancer model	Suppression of tumor growth and inhibition of autophagy and stroma fibrosis	Liposome with agent to modify stroma pathways	[62]
HSA-BMS@CAP-ILTSL	Size 121.5 \pm 2.8 nm loading efficacy of BMS-HSA in CAP-ILTSL was 10.75 \pm 1.7%	Pan 02 subcutaneous mouse model	Suppression of tumor growth	Immunotherapy and photothermal	[63]
CpG-DNA-peptide-liposome complex		TM4SF5-expressing mouse PDAC cells (PANC02-hTM4SF5)	Suppression of tumor growth	Gene Therapy	[64]
TLR7 agonist, conjugated with cholesterol prepared into liposomes	Size 110 nm	CT26 colorectal cancer, 4T1 breast cancer, and Pan02 pancreatic ductal cancer models.	Suppression of tumor growth and metastasis	Lymphatic Targeting	[65]



Fig. 2. Schematic illustration of GCSDL (composed of HSPC, CHOL, DOPE-GSH, and embedded DOX) application in which the GGT enzyme catalyzes the γ -glutamyl transfer reactions of GSH moiety that results in cationic primary amines generation and the anionic GCSDL conversion into the cationic form **(A)**. Following intravenous injection (1) and circulation in the bloodstream (2), a few of GCSDL or Doxil diffuse into the tumor periphery through extravasation of the leaky blood vessels (3); GCSDL / TVEC contact and GGT catalyzation, leads to the conversion of the anionic GCSDL into cationic form (4); The caveolae-mediated endocytosis is activated due to the cationization and proceeds the vesicle-mediated trans-cytosis, resulting in the increased tumor accumulation and deep penetration into interior parenchyma (5) **(B)**. Tumor blood vessels' ultrastructures captured by TEM **(C, D)**. GCSDL transcytosis suggested by TEM **(E)**. Luminescence intensity of BxPC3-Luci tumors-bearing mice during the experiment **(F)**. Dissected tumors with permission from reference **[61]**, copyright Small (2020).

cells, Wei et al. formulated thermosensitive LPs for co-delivery of human serum albumin (HSA)-PTX (mitotic inhibitor) and HAS-Ellagic acid (enzyme modulator) that showed robust tumor growth inhibition, apoptosis *in vivo* and overcame the drawback of poor blood retention associated with HSA LPs of PTX [17], (Fig. 3).

Additionally, a LP delivery system responsive to redox reactions was evaluated. This system improved the drug internalization, that is, more irinotecan (IR) could be loaded onto/into the liposome thus higher drug into the cell. Drug release was activated once in the cell by a GSH-induced redox reaction which causes liposomal collapse [20]. So far, some examples of LPs programmed to make use of internal stimuli within the tumor environment have been discussed, it is also possible to utilize external stimuli to exploit drug release. The cavitation effects of ultrasound can also be a powerful tool to enhance targeted chemotherapy delivery to PC by promoting site-specific drug release under a focused ultrasound beam. For instance, ultrasound-sensitive DOX-loaded LPs (L-DOX) showed improved tumor volume reduction compared to free DOX and L-DOX [67].

More recently, Dwivedi and Kiran et al. showed that utilizing ultrasound pulses with (DOX)-loaded magneto-liposomes resulted in apoptosis and greater anti-cancer effects in of Panc-2 and BXPC-3 cell lines where ultrasonication gave rise to increased permeability and distribution of drug. *In vivo* experimentation revealed that the magnetic nature allowed for localized accumulation, therefore along the ultrasound waves resulted in targeted and controlled treatment, leading to reduction in tumor growth in Balb/c nude mice (pancreatic xenograft model) [68].

Ultrasound-mediated drug delivery was also used with a microbubble-liposome complex carrying irinotecan and oxaliplatin. The efficacy of the drug combination was increased as part of this system. Tumors treated with ultrasound and drug-loaded microbubble-liposome were claimed to be 136% smaller than those treated with drugs alone [70]. A chemotherapy-microbubble formulation in combination with ultrasound has been evaluated in a Phase I clinical trial, with promising outcomes [69]. Additionally, to enhance the delivery of drugs, an array of targeting agents attached to liposomes are being widely employed. Liposomal drug delivery to PC cells presents a superior platform through passive or active targeting. GEM liposomes conjugated with hyaluronic acid (HA) were developed to target CD44 receptors. Studies presented the highest sensitivity of CD44 receptors expressing PC cell lines towards the developed formulation and higher cytotoxic activity than non-targeted liposomes [71]. Other examples include β -cyclodextrin matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2)-responsive liposomal formulation of Pirfenidone (anti-fibrotic) with GEM [12], ATB^{0,+}(SLC6A14)-targeted liposomes [13], MT1-MMP activated liposomes [14], Glypican-1-targeted liposomes [61], etc. To investigate the efficacy of intracellular drug delivery to overcome GEM resistance in PC, HA-coupled-pH-sensitive liposomes showed enhanced internalization via CD44-mediated endocytosis and significant reduction of tumor volume in both Mia PaCa-2 and Gr2000 PC models [72].

The vital effect of incorporating an antibody fragment conjugation within a liposomal drug delivery system was evaluated with various *in vitro* assays. GEM and PTX were loaded onto a targeted liposome system. Greater cell internalization in BxPC-3, PC cell line, was observed with the targeted system additionally, for the targeted liposome system, IC_{50} value is around 4 times lower concentration of carrier with targeting agent to reach the same cytotoxic effect c.f. non-targeted, with drug alone requiring an even higher concentration to have the same effect. The therapeutic potential was assessed by looking at signaling pathways related to the regulation of cell apoptosis with the targeted liposome system with a higher cell survival than the non-targeted system [11].

Other active targeting strategies have been successfully developed to endow liposomes with enhanced targeting features, such as glypican-1-targeted liposomes [61]. Glypican-1 is a predominant feature of PC cells and is under-expressed in healthy cells. When coupled with liposomes and GEM, orthotopic PDAC mouse models revealed the most significant reduction in tumor size [61]. Kimura et al. discuss a further agent to promote targeted drug delivery; rBC2LCN lectin is a protein that will specifically bind to fucosylated glycans found on pancreatic tumor cells. Liposomes carrying DOX, surface modified with rBC2LCN lectin, were evaluated in vivo, exploiting protein-specific binding to improve drug delivery to tumor cells. Kimura et al. report a decrease in tumor weight (xenograft Capan-1 mice) upon treatment with the targeted formulation. They argue that using this small molecular weight protein will be advantageous over traditional antibody-coated liposomes and should be further evaluated for targeted drug delivery to PC cells [73]. Further, the use of smaller molecules such as peptides has also been shown. Sounni et al. represent the benefits of a liposome with cRGDfK peptide (a $\alpha \nabla \beta$ 3 inhibitor) spacer, which responds to the enzyme MT1-MMP present on tumor cells and will release its drug load upon heat activation, giving a system that provides controlled drug release. This system performed well in vivo, hindering tumor growth as shown in Fig. 4 [74].

Multi-functional liposomes, developed for diagnosis and therapy of disease simultaneously, are considered the next generation of nano-therapeutics, theranostics. Such liposomes have been explored and are at an early research stage for PC treatment [19,75] and will become a standard practice in the future. Many developed formulations have passed pre-clinical studies and are employed in different stages of clinical trials to assess survival rates. For instance, GEM in combination with nab-PTX and the multi-drug FOLFIRINOX (composed of folinic acid (leucovorin), 5-fluorouracil, irinotecan, and oxaliplatin) exhibited improved therapeutic activity in contrast to GEM monotherapy in randomized clinical trials, being approved as first-line treatment for advanced PC management [32]. Another example, is the novel formulation of nano-sized liposomal encapsulated irinotecan (Nal-IRI), which was developed to improve drug delivery, effectiveness, and limiting toxicity featured by conventional chemotherapy. In combination with leucovorinmodulated fluorouracil (5-FU/LV), Nal-IRI was found to significantly improve overall survival in patients who had been previously on GEM therapy in Phase III clinical trials (NAPOLI-1), being later approved as second-line treatment for PC [76]. EndoTAGTM-1, another PTX embedded liposomal formulation, showed well tolerability and efficient efficacy and survival among 212 PC patients enrolled in a randomized, Phase II clinical trial [77].

Liposomal formulations present many advantages over current first-line treatments. Numerous studies improve the pharmacokinetics of drugs by using liposomes. Liposomes provide the additional benefit of improved pharmacokinetics; numerous studies have shown liposomes loaded with various anticancer drugs. A PEGylated liposomal formulation, GEM with Cromolyn (antiinflammatory) displayed prolonged circulation and enhanced cytotoxic efficacy in BxPC-3 PC cell lines and BxPC-3 tumor-bearing nude mice [23]. In addition, Onivyde®, which consists of longcirculating liposomes composed of Irinotecan (a topoisomerase I inhibitor) combined with Fluorouracil (nucleoside metabolic inhibitor) and Leucovorin (folic acid antagonist), has been approved by FDA for PC treatment [78]. A similar liposomal formulation was also prepared [22], combining the chemotherapeutic drug Irinotecan and the alkaloid berberine, which can be isolated from a variety of plants. In vivo and in vitro studies using PC models, demonstrated that the co-delivery of Irinotecan and berberine from liposomes results in improved efficacy and reduced intestinal toxicity compared with Onivyde® [79].



Fig. 3. An illustration representing the preparation and *in vivo* application of TSL/has-PE nanocarriers in nude mice bearing BxPC-3 and HPaSteC, treated with intravenously injection of these formulations, at doses of PTX 5 mg/kg and EA 4 mg/kg, for about 2 weeks **(A, B)**. Tumor volume curves during the experiment (The suffixes "HT" and "NT" in the curves indicate various heat treatments of the tumors) **(C)**. The tumor xenograft images and tumor weight (B-1: Saline (HT); B-2: Taxol (HT); B-3hasSL/HSA-PE (Nhas B-4: HSA-PTXhasT); has: HSA-PTX + HSA-has (HT); B-6: TSL/HSA-PE (HT) **(D)**. Adapted with permission from reference [69], copyright Clinics and research in hepatology and gastroenterology (2019).



Fig. 4. Schematic illustration showing the potential therapeutic mechanisms of MR-T-PD (composed of DOX, PCAL, and MR)-loaded thermosensitive liposomes in a PC mouse model bearing BxPC-3 and HPaSteC xenografts. The MT1-MMP on the surface of tumor endothelial cells (ECs) activates MR-T-PD to release cRGDfK which promotes MR-T-PD accumulation in the tumors. Additionally, under heat treatment, MR-T-PD releases PCAL and DOX into the interstitium. The released DOX induces apoptosis in the tumor cells whereas the PCAL prodrug is converted to CAL and CAL promotes the antitumor effects of DOX (A). Tumor volume curve during the treatment (B). Tumor weight curve (C) and representative images of tumor-bearing mice and tumor tissues at the end of the treatment (the black arrows indicate the tumors) (D). Adapted with permission from reference [74], copyright Advanced Functional Materials (2021).

However, it does not come without the trials and tribulations experienced by any new formulations. Liposomes do exhibit some downfalls in their formulation development as an anticancer drug carrier. A drawback facing GEM loading into liposomes is the low drug loading efficiency of the process. The low pKa of GEM limits its influx through remote loading, which undermines the overall success of PC therapy. Several studies have explored alternative ways to improve the loading efficiency of GEM into liposomes, such as combining traditional remote loading with hypertonic loading and small volume loading [80]. To improve GEM loading into thermosensitive liposomes, GEM was complexed to copper (II) gluconate, assembling stable copper:GEM (1:4) complexes capable of superior GEM solubilization [81]. Despite their challenges, liposomes are paving the way for more efficient therapy. Their active targeting ability, responsiveness to stimuli, and controlled release make them a great contender for treating PC. These characteristics serve them well for chemotherapy delivery, there is also evidence of suc-

cessful delivery of other important molecules, such as nucleic acids.

3.2. Nucleic acid delivery

Nucleic acids such as anti-microRNA (anti-miR), antisense oligodeoxynucleotides (oligos), and siRNA are used as RNA interfering molecules/drugs to repress gene expression. These molecules have the therapeutic capability of repressing disease-causing or disease-associated genes that do not respond to conventional therapeutics, i.e., monoclonal antibodies or small molecules [82]. Nucleic acids outfit therapeutic synergy plays an important tole to surpass compensatory effects observed in cancer cells following the knockdown of a target. Though RNA interference therapy is considered an alternative to chemotherapy in PC, several challenges are yet to be overcome, including lack of stability due to degradation by nucleases, low potency and poor cellular internalization at their targets, and off-target effects [83].

Although many drug delivery systems have been utilized for the successful delivery of nucleic acids, liposomes are most widely tested and applied to deliver nucleic acids. Despite the excellent transfection efficiency of liposomes to form complexes with siRNA, cationic liposomes remain toxic due to the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) [84,85]. On the other hand, nanoparticles of poly (ethylene glycol)-block-poly (l-lysine) (PEG-PLL) constructed for delivery of mutant K-ras siRNA in vivo and in vitro showed increased inhibition, migration and invasion of PC cells. Results also depicted an increase in PC cells in the G0/G1 phase rather than the S phase [86]. Similarly, the neutral DOPC (1,2-dioleoyl-snglycero-3-phosphocholine) liposomes deliver nucleic acids in PC. DOPC is used to overcome toxicity issues associated with cationic nanoparticles. DOPC is natural, non-immunogenic, highly versatile phosphatidylcholine and physiologically more stable than DOPE liposomes. Apart from this, liposomes composed of phosphatidylcholine have demonstrated the capacity to efficiently transport drugs to target cells [82].

Atu027 is a siRNA lipoplex with the ability to knock down protein kinase N3 (PKN3) expression. Silencing PKN3 expression leads to inhibition of tumor metastasis and angiogenesis. AtuPLEX, a cationic lipoplex, was developed to carry Phase I clinical trial studies for ATU027. ATU027 response was substantially more significant in patients with PC [87]. Therefore, a Phase II clinical trial was conducted for ATU027 combined with GEM [88]. DCR-MYC or DCR-M1711 is a Dicer siRNA developed by Dicerna Pharmaceuticals. DCR-MYC targets c-Myc cells overexpressed in cancer. It causes silencing of c-Mvc expression, inhibition of tumor metastasis and growth in different types of cancers, including PC. In Phase I clinical trial, treatment of DCR-MYC once a week for two weeks followed by a drug-free week was tested. Study results showed a significant safety profile and promising siRNA-based c-Myc targeting. The same was tested in the Phase II trial for Advanced Hepatocellular Carcinoma (HCC). Despite being the first siRNA targeting c-Myc that was evaluated clinically, the results did not meet the researcher's expectations, hence, the trial was terminated [89]. Xie et al. developed nanoparticles of miRNA/siRNA as a novel strategy to improve PC therapy by targeting both cancer cells and cellular interactions simultaneously within the tumor stroma as shown in Fig. 5. These nanoparticles were developed to overcome the compromised EPR effect in PC [90]. To date, liposomes for co-delivery of miRNA and siRNA have not been developed.

One strategy to defeat the PC drug resistance and to be successful in targeted therapy is the application of noncoding RNAs especially siRNAs loading NPs including a liposomal system to inhibit the expression of oncogenes, regarding the fact that cationic liposomes are highly toxic and they produce a high level of ROS [91,92]. In one study in 2019, a formulation of low-molecular-

weight heparin-coated lipid-siRNA, aiming to inhibit Bcl-2 (LH-Lip/siBcl-2) was utilized in BXPC-3 cell lines and PC mouse models. To improve the NPs delivery, low dose PTX-encapsulating PE-Gylated liposomes (PTX-Lip) have been used before the treatment, and in the end, remarkable inhibitory effects on tumor proliferation and metastasis have been observed [91].

Pathogenic activation of different signaling pathways, especially the KRAS pathway, is a reason for the growth of PC cells, metastasis, and low survival rate. Hence, new approaches are made to target these mutated pathways through applying the biological inhibitors by NPs [93]. In a recent study, Yu et al. utilized size-adjustable Thermo and fibrotic matrix-sensitive liposomes (HSA-BMS@CAP-ILTsL) encapsulating BMS-202 loaded albumin NPs (HSA-BMS) and mild hyperthermia in female C57BL/6 mice and Panc-2 cell lines. The study aimed to block immune checkpoints and the results represented hypoxia and metastasis attenuation, enhanced T-cells' activity plus interferon- γ (IFN- γ) and tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) secretion [65]. Moreover, the application of PTX-loaded lipid-based CRISPR/Cas 9 (short guide RNAsgRNA) cationic liposomes, functionalized by R8-dGR, on BxPC-3 cell lines and Ba1b/c nude mice resulted in hypoxia-inducible factor-1 α (HIF-1 α) suppression in addition to vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and MMP-2/9 inhibition due to increased PTX efficacy [94].

3.3. Co-delivery of anti-cancer agents

Liposome nanocarriers, as mentioned, are desirable delivery vehicles for anti-cancer agents due to their passive and active tumor targeting abilities, resulting in enhanced therapeutic efficacy, reduced systemic toxicity, and circumventing drug resistance. However, passive or active targeting abilities alone are insufficient for accumulating high quantities of drugs at the tumor site. Nucleic acids inhibit or silence specific RNA gene expression. Nucleic acids conjugated with anti-cancer agents or drugs allow a sufficient amount of nucleic acid and drug to be delivered into the same population of cancer cells simultaneously, creating synergistic effects [95]. Nanocarriers supporting the combination of siRNA and anti-cancer therapeutics *i.e.*, chemotherapeutic agents, small molecule inhibitors or photodynamic sensitizers have been developed.

Similarly, another liposome was synthesized with GE-11 peptide antibody to co-deliver H1F1 α -siRNA and GEM. The therapeutic efficacy in PC was enhanced with remarkable apoptosis and reduction in tumor burden induced by GE-11 peptide conjugated GEMsiRNA liposomes [24]. Co-treatment of PTX and gene therapy was proven significant when Wand et al. demonstrated its efficacy in treatment of PC using PTX and PEGylated cationic (PCat) siRNA liposome for targeting Survivin protein overexpressed in PC. It significantly enhanced tumor suppression efficacy and delayed tumor regrowth [96]. Kang et al. also reported similar results using MEK inhibitor in combination [97]. Using liposomes, insulin-promoter (IP) thymidine kinase and Ganciclovir (TK/GCV) co-delivery have been investigated for supressing PC cells in mice to overcome the toxicity issue associated with multiple sclerosis doses of TK/GCV. In conclusion, multiple cycles of liposomal IP-TK/GCV to ablate PC cells were achieved with minimal toxicity [16]. To target Myeloid cell leukemia 1 (Mcl-1) overexpression and overcome GEM resistance in PC cells, a combination of GEM and siRNA in liposomes was used as a novel strategy and proved a valuable tool for developing new strategies for PC therapy [21].

Few liposomal formulations have passed from Phase I to Phase II of clinical trials. Yet, only limited liposomal formulations have been used in clinical settings. In light of ATU027 Phase I clinical trial study results, Phase II studies in combination with GEM began in 2013. The study ended in 2016, with an enrolment of 29



Fig. 5. EPR-independent delivery of miRNA/siRNA in PC treatment. Herein, anti-miR-210 and siKRAS^{G12D} – loaded PCX nanoparticles were injected intraperitoneally in an orthotopic pancreatic tumor. Following injection, the PCX nanoparticles internalized deeply into the tumor and resulted in metastasis blockade, immunosuppression attenuation, and desmoplastic stroma modulation *via* cancer-stroma interaction inhibition and pancreatic stellate cells inactivation. Adapted with permission from reference [90], copyright ACS nano (2020).

subjects. The liposomal formulation of ATU027 with GEM for PC treatment was well tolerated and safe. Results also proved that a twice-weekly administration was better than once a week [88]. Liposomal combination therapy systems have also been utilized in PC. As GEM resistance is a severe obstacle to successfully treating PC, many researchers have emphasized overcoming this issue. Application of PEGylated pH-sensitive liposomes (PSL) carrying curcumin and GEM, in MIAPaCa-2 PDAC cell lines and Sprague-Dawley (SD) rats resulted in higher GEM concentration at the tumor site and more cytotoxicity [98]. In another study, Wang et al. investigated the efficacy of GEM-(KRAS-siRNA)-loaded apolipoprotein E3based liposomes in PANC1 cells and mice models. The study exhibited a suppression in KRAS protein and related oncogenic signaling pathways, apoptosis induction, and attenuated cancer progression [99]. Co-delivery of GEM and siRNAs is also investigated by applying gemcitabine-Mcl1 siRNA encapsulating cationic liposomes in vitro and in vivo, causing a reduction in GEM resistance and more anticancer effects compared to drugs alone [21]. In addition, GEM combined with phosphatidylserine (PS)-targeting agent, saposin C-dioleoylphosphatidyl serine (SapC-DOPS), carried in lipid-based nanovesicles was studied and this combination delivery system indicated a higher survival rate in the treatment models [100]. In 2019, Chen et al. synthesized liposomes functionalized by TR peptide, loading autophagy inhibiting hydroxychloroquine (HCQ)-PTX (TR-PTX/HCQ-Lip). They demonstrated that these liposomes could

internalize and target the tumor site appropriately plus scavenging the autophagy in PC models [62]. Similarly, Madamsetty et al. developed PEGylated liposomes encapsulating epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) inhibitor and tyrosine-protein kinase Met (cMET) inhibitor (N19), combined with free GEM are formulations applied successfully by in AsPC-1 and Panc-1 cell lines plus female SCID mice models. The results proved that this co-delivery system attenuates cancer cell proliferation and augments the GEM sensitivity [101].

3.4. Cancer immunotherapy

In recent decades, immunotherapy, aiming to fight tumor progression by targeting the tumor microenvironment immune cells, has increased attention [102]. The tumor microenvironment comprises various cells like fibroblasts, extracellular matrix, chemokines, and immune cells, has strong immune-suppressive properties and plays a crucial role in cancer onset and invasiveness. As effective drug penetration in cancer therapy mainly relies on the tumor microenvironment, targeting and altering its components is the main purpose of immunotherapies; a broad term which includes cancer vaccines and the application of monoclonal antibodies (checkpoint inhibitors) [103,104].Macrophages and dendritic cells which are antigen-presenting cells (APCs), could act as tumorgenic and anti-tumorigenic factors, therefore are also important targets in immunotherapies. Regulatory T cells (Tregs) are blockade effector T-cells, which consist of another immuno-suppressive component of the tumor microenvironment, being a possible target for immunotherapy strategies [104–106]. There are various immunotherapy targets such as chemokines and chemokine receptors, toll-like receptors, and overexpressed proteins which evoke an immunosuppressive response.

Immunotherapy acts like a cancer immunity cycle; APCs, i.e. dendritic cells, catch the cancer antigens (formed following cancer cell death), and stimulate the immature T-cells in lymph nodes. Then, tumor-specific cytotoxic T-cells find the cancer cells ultimately resulting in cancer cells being destroyed by effector T-cells *via* apoptosis. This results in more cancer antigen release and increased immune response [106]. Despite the enhanced popularity of immunotherapy in cancer treatment, these methods still have restrictions like short half-life, a low retention time of therapeutic agents in the tumor microenvironment, and they are not effective for defeating many solid tumors yet [104].

For immunotherapy to be successful, cancer antigens must be delivered to APCs properly and this could be more effective by utilizing nano-delivery systems. Examples of different 'nanocarriers' which have been formulated to deliver the drugs into the specific component of the tumor microenvironment are seen throughout literature for various cancer types, such as lipid-based [107,108], polymer-based e.g. micelles [109], nanogels [110], and natural nanocarriers, e.g. exosomes. [111] Though each of these nano-systems can be used enhance the effectiveness of drugs with poor pharmacokinetics and the delivery of immunotherapy agents, here, liposomes are discussed and have been considered suitable for immunotherapy due to their tunable surface, safety, varied sizes, and the ability to be used for combinational therapies [103,112]. The main advantages of liposomal formulations relays on their ability to encapsulate chemotherapy drugs and immunotherapy agents, thus increasing the lifetime/preventing the degradation of the biological materials and due to their chemical makeup, have favorable biocompatibility and physiological stability thus longer circulation time. [113,114] In a study performed by Wan et al. they formulated a liposomal formulation consisting of 1V209, a Tolllike receptor agonist, conjugated to cholesterol covalently (1V209-Cho-Lip) and investigated its effects in PanO2 murine pancreatic ductal cancer cell lines (Fig. 6). The results demonstrated activation of dendritic cells in the tumor microenvironment and sentinel lymph nodes which strengthens the immune response. Additionally, 1V209-Cho-Lip had a hindering effect on cancer recurrence due to memory CD8⁺ T-cell generation and more effective therapeutic delivery to lymph nodes than 1V209 [115].

Targeting tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) with clodronate liposomes also saw an increase in CD8⁺ T cell infiltration in tumor models, which corresponds to an anti-tumor affect, resulting in suppressed tumor growth. Macrophages are known to prevent CD8+ T cell infiltration. Though it was found that T cells were activated when PC tumors were treated with clodronate liposomes, the macrophages in the tumor site were not depleted. The authors suggest that incorporating CCR2-neutralizing antibodies alongside targeting macrophages may be required to increase the efficiency of clodronate liposome for targeting proliferating macrophages at the tumor site [117]. Additionally, it is widely recognised that one of the most relevant chemokines/receptor interactions contributing to pancreatic cancer tumour growth is the CXCR4/CXCL12 pathway. Chemokine receptor CXCR4 is highly expressed in pancreatic tumours (produced by B cells) and its chemokine counterpart CXCL12, produced by CAFs, are present on lymph nodes and other places where pancreatic tumor cell metastasizes [118,119]. These pair also work to maintain the tumour microenvironment to help tumour cells survive, through interactions with other non-malignant cells which lead to immunosuppression [120]. Though CXCL12 has another receptor CXCR7 which plays part in cancer progression, CXCR4 is well-defined to be associated with poor prognosis in PC. The CXCL12/CXCR4 axis brings immune cells to the tumour environment therefore can be seen as contributing to cancer cell metastasis and proliferation [120]. Studies continue to look into the effects of CXCR7 and the CXCL12/CXCR4/CXCR7 axis in cancer [121–123]. Further, Zhang et al. confirmed there was an increased expression of CXCR4 in pancreatic tumour environments and also identified a correlation between the expression of CXCR4 and an increased in biomarkers VEGF-C and Ki-67, concluding they most likely contribute to the metastasis and growth of pancreatic cancer [124]. Throughout literature, studies have reported immunotherapies targeting the CXCL12 cytokine or CXCR4 receptor for pancreatic cancer. In fact, Plerixafor is an approved CXCR4 antagonist and currently used throughout clinical trials. Another study concerned with biomarkers for pancreatic cancer prognosis identified, through transcriptomic analysis, chemokine CXCL10 was an important contributor to pancreatic tumour progression. The analyses gave insight to correlations between CXCL10, hence pancreatic cancer progression and various components of the immune system [125]. CXCL10 alongside CCL21 chemokines act (with their receptors expressed on tumour cells) as important factors in cancer-associated pain. These facilitate the migration of cancer cells to neurons, resulting in greater pain in patients (with resectable tumours) associated with greater expression of the corresponding receptors, CXCR3 and CCR7 [126]. Therefore, recognising CXCL10 is a valuable marker for pancreatic cancer prognosis.

Arguments have been made throughout literature that these aforementioned chemokines and hence their receptors could be potential targets for managing pancreatic tumour growth, metastasis and pain. There are already approved inhibitors being used widely. Checkpoint inhibitors such as nivolumab, cemiplimab and pembrolizumab and plexifor, a CXR4 inhibitor, are increasingly present throughout current clinical trials for pancreatic cancer treatment and are usually given in combination with a range of chemotherapy drugs, however to the best of our knowledge no liposomal formulated immunotherapy treatments are seen in active clinical trials. A current clinical trial (clinicaltrials.gov, NCT02907099) is investigating the immune response of patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer upon treatment with both monoclonal antibodies and CXCR4 inhibitor. As well as, including Onyvide in combination with these, is seen in clinical trial (clinicaltrials.gov, NCT02826486) with pembrolizumab (PD-1 inhibitor) and Motixafortide (CXCR4 inhibitor) [127]. These immunotherapies are emerging in clinical trials, many in combination with chemotherapy drugs, including chemokine inhibitors, (clinicaltrials.gov NCT05465590,) and anti-PD-1 antibody (clinicaltrials.gov, NCT03989310). Therefore, it will be no surprise to predict that liposomal formulations with immunotherapy components and chemotherapeutics will arise in the near future.

TLR7 also appears as a target in a recently reported study involving both chemo- immuno-therapy ultilizing a 'silicasome' (a lipid-bilayer coated silicia nanoparticle) to deliver a toll-like receptor agonist and chemotherapeutic, with favourable outcomes [128]. This was achievable as TLRs are lipid soluble and irinotecan was captured within the pores of the silica, therefore this chemoimmunotherapy 'co-delivery' could be feasible with liposomes due to their 'fatty' exterior being able to carry proteins and biological matter and ability for drug capsulation interior.

Exosome-liposome hybrid nanoparticles are newly being explored for immunotherapy in other cancers, thus may translate to pancreatic cancer in the near future. Multifunctional nanosystems are becoming more attractive across the various therapies. A liposomal formulation combining immune checkpoint inhibitor alongside photothermal therapy has been cleverly designed to



Fig. 6. A Schematic illustration indicating the tumor growth and metastasis hindering through innate and adaptive immunity evoke and immune memory effects employing Node-Targeted Cholesterolized TLR7 Agonist Liposomes (**A**). CT26-bearing Balb/c mice were injected with 4 mg kg⁻¹ 1V209-Cho-Lip on day -1 or 0, 9, 12, 15, 18 and the mice were sacrificed on day 23 (**B**). Average weight of post-dissection tumors after treatment with PBS control and 1V209-Cho-Lip (**C**). Representative of lung tumor signals by IVIS on 7, 10, and 14 days after receiving the CT26 cells i.v (**D**). Image of post-dissection lungs, H&E and the numbers of lung nodules after harvesting lungs on day 23 (**E**, **F**). Average poplical lymph nodes weight at the end of treatment in the CT26 lymphatic metastasis model (**G**). Adapted with permission from reference [116], copyright Nano Lett (2021).

enhance immune responses saw success in reducing tumor growth in pancreatic cancer [65]. Again, photothermal therapy coupled with immunotherapy to treat pancreatic cancer, this time an inorganic nanocarrier achieved promising anticancer immune response [129]. Thus, showing the benefit of incorporating photothermal techniques, which is elaborated in the next section.

3.5. Photothermal and photodynamic therapy

Another promising strategy for cancer-targeted treatment is photothermal therapy (PTT). PTT has been gaining more attention during the past decade due to its lower toxicity and ability to deliver the drugs to the same tumor site more effectively with controlled release into the deeper parts of the tumors *via* exposure to light. Photothermal therapy uses a photothermal therapeutic agent (PTA) and radiation. The release of therapeutic agents encapsulated in different nanocarriers can be affected by/ programmed to respond to a stimulus, e.g., light or temperature.

Light wavelengths across the spectrum, from ultraviolet to visible light and near-infrared (NIR), could be applied in photothermal therapy. Due to less cytotoxicity and the aim of delivering the drugs into deeper sites of the tissues, NIR light (wavelength 650-900 nm) is more appropriate as it can penetrate further. The characteristics of PTAs are also significant when considering accumulation into specific cancerous tissues. The PTAs should be able to absorb the light and convert it into heat. For this reason, PTAs must be non-toxic with high NIR light absorption potency. Various PTAs including small organic molecules and inorganic nanomaterials have been formulated for photothermal therapy, in which the PTAs must be able to augment the cell temperature to 42-45 C (in 15-60 minutes) to destroy the cancer cells [130,131].

In photothermal therapy, PTAs enclosed in a nanocarrier, convert the light into heat and induce hyperthermia in lysosomes following exposure to NIR light. This causes cytoplasmic membrane damage, increased influx of Ca²⁺ into the cell, and cell death induction. Researchers have shown that both apoptosis and necrosis could happen due to photothermal therapy, but apoptosis preferentially occurs after the application of low-energy radiation. The main target for photothermal treatment is usually the tumor microenvironment because of its dense matrix which acts as a barrier against drug penetration. Disruption of the ECM due to hyperthermia, results in the more effective delivery of drug-loaded nanoparticles and enhanced tumor sensitivity to chemotherapy. [130] However, the major drawback of photothermal therapy is the disruption of surrounding healthy tissues from heat escape. To overcome this, photothermal absorbers including indocyanine green dye could localize the produced heat in the tumor site [132].

Until now, different kinds of nanoparticles with high absorption potency in the NIR light wavelength, such as gold nanoparticles, graphene oxide (GO) nanosheets, and carbon nanotubes have been utilized as a photothermal transducers. Liposomes are also suitable for this kind of therapy [131,132]. In another study, the application of NIR-sensitive dye (IR 780) combined with sunitinib (an antiangiogenic agent)-encapsulated liposomes (Lip-IR 780-sunitinib) in 4T1 cell lines and mice bearing 4T1 tumors followed by exposure to laser irradiation resulted in effectively controlled release of sunitinib at the expected site and increased anti-angiogenic effects [133]. In the context of PC therapy, Yu et al. formulated a liposomebased nanocarrier to overcome the immunotherapy drawbacks by modifying the ECM density. In this study, they loaded a complex of an immune checkpoint blockade (BMS-202) and the human serum albumin (HSA-BMS) into fibroblast activation protein- α (FAP- α) responsive (CAP) and thermosensitive liposomes (TSL) including IR-780 (HSA-BMS.CAP-ITSL) and applied it for mild hyperthermia therapy on pan02 cell lines and mouse pan02 PC models. The results demonstrated that due to the release of HSA-BMS via FAP- α activity and NIR laser exposure, there had been increased secretion of TNF- α and IFN- γ followed by improved T-cells' activity which led to cancer cells' proliferation and metastasis attenuation (Fig. 7) [65]. Again, innovative therapeutic strategies are being employed to combat PC. Photothermal delivery proves successful in animal models, further research for translation into a human is needed.

Photodynamic therapy is a non-toxic and non-invasive strategy, employed for cancer therapy including PC. In PDT, upon light irradiation, the administered photosensitizers (e.g. indocyanine green, riboflavin, curcumin, hematoporphyrin) results in the production of cytotoxic ROS, which which destroys the tumor by acting in three main targets: cancer cells; the tumor microvasculature; and elements of the host immune system [134,135]. In the context of PC treatment, several studies using PDT have been performed. Particularly, PDT has been previously employed in randomized clinical trials and has been shown to successfully induce necrosis in the irradiated regions of PC tumors [136,137]. For instance, the intravenous administration of the photosensitizer verteporfin in 15 patients with locally advanced PC on a randomized Phase Ib/II clinical trial, resulted in tumor necrosis induction without adverse effects, after laser irradiation (690 nm) during 60 minutes to 90 minutes [136,137]. However, the clinical use of photosensitizers is still cumbersome owing to their hydrophobic nature and poor stability in physiological conditions. Therefore, LPs have been formulated for more effective chemophototherapy (combination of chemotherapy with photodynamic therapy) approaches [138,139]. For instance, the photosensitizer 2-[1hexyloxyethyl]-2-devinyl pyropheophorbide-a (HPPH) was conjugated with the phospholipid lysophosphatidylcholine to generate a porphyrin-phospholipid (PoP), further incorporated into LPs capable of being permeabilized with near infrared light. The obtained PoP-based I LPs were loaded with DOX, enabling the light-triggered release of this chemotherapeutic drug. During in vivo studies with PC models, DOX-loaded PoP-based LPs demonstrated enhanced liposomal DOX accumulation at tumor site and induced tumor vascular permeability after near-infrared laser irradiation (665 nm). In contrast to stable standard liposomal formulations, the administration of leaky PoP-based LPs resulted in enhanced DOX bioavailability in laser-irradiated tumors. In a different study, PoP-based LPs s [22,140-144]. In a different study, PoP-based LPs encapsulating irinotecan showed over 90% drug release after laser (665 nm) irradiation, increased drug influx into the neoplastic tissue, and significant tumor destruction in PC mice models [145]. This antitumor photodynamic was corroborated by in vitro and in vivo PC models with PoP-based LPs loaded with cabazitaxel combined with light laser irradiation [146].

A recent study reported the development and utility of anti-EGFR monoclonal antibody (cetuximab)-targeted LP, presenting it as a nanocarrier for simultaneously carrying a photosentizer (i.e. lipidated benzoporphyrin derivative) within the lipid bilayer and the chemotherapeutic drug irinotecan in the aqueous core for the concomitant PC treatment and associated desmoplasia mitigation. Moreover, the attenuation of collagen density (by > 90%) and enhanced collagen nonalignment (by > 10³ fold) observed after the treatment with this targeted photoactivable multi-inhibitor liposomal formulation is a promising result for patients' survival improvement [147].

4. Stroma remodelling therapy

Until now LP-targeted drug delivery systems have been widely discussed. However, manipulation of the tumor microenvironment to aid the efficiency of chemotherapeutics is another therapeutic strategy currently of interest.



Fig. 7. This schematic illustration shows the application of mild hyperthermia plus FAP- α responsive size-adjustable nanoparticles (HSA-BMS@CAP-ILTSL) for combinational treatment of photothermal therapy and immunotherapy (**A**). Subcutaneous tumor and artificial metastatic induction and treatment in Pan 02 female C57BL/6 mice models which were under NIR laser irradiation after 4 h treatments (**B**). The curves of mice weight (n = 5) and the tumor growth (**C**, **D**). Representative images of tumors (**E**). Mice tumor weights (n = 5) and H&E staining images of tumors, lungs and livers (arrows and dashed lines indicate the metastatic areas) (**F**, **G**). Serum levels of cytokine IL-6 and IFN- γ measured by Elisa kits after the treatment (n = 3) (**H**). Adapted with permission from reference [65], copyright Acta Biomaterialia (2021).

Inefficient tumor penetration is a huge challenge for drug delivery, especially for desmoplastic cancers, like PC. By modifying the components of the tumor microenvironment, i.e., disrupting vital cancer-progressing signalling pathways, it is possible to "remodel" the tumors complex makeup to create an environment that aids the enhancement of cancer treatments. PC's characteristically dense stroma comprises ECM and cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFS). There is evidence of potential benefits to "altering" the tumors "chemical makeup", i.e., targeting these cancer progressing mechanisms alongside the delivery of chemotherapeutics. The small molecule IQ1 inhibits the BET family of proteins and has been used to hinder tumor growth. It was found that when treated with JQI, there was a diminished desmoplasia growth with PC patient-derived tumor xenografts, which would overcome a big challenge for drug penetration. JQ1 was subsequently administered alongside GEM to determine if there was an improved effect due to 'stroma remodeling', which was indeed seen by a decrease in tumor growth c.f. GEM alone. Therefore, highlighting the synergistic benefit of combination cytotoxic agents and remodeling of tumor environment [148].

In other research, LPs loading extracellular matrix-degrading enzyme collagenase type-1 (collagozomes) on PC stromaremodelling and drug delivery capacity was investigated in C57BL/6 mice through the intravenous injection of PTX NPs, 24 hours after collagozomes administration. The results showed that collagosomes enabled a sustained enzyme release at the treatment site and induced significant ECM degradation, thereby improving drug diffusion and increasing PTX uptake and cytotoxic activity on tumor cells [115].

Another attempt of modifying the stroma was targeting the HGF/c-MET pathway. Hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) and its receptor c-MET are significant in PC progression and metastasis [116]. Pothula et al. reported that tumor progression was substantially reduced when inhibiting the pathway and incorporating AMG102 (a monoclonal antibody against human HGF) alongside the anticancer agent, GEM, within an orthotopic PC mouse model. Thus, remodeling the stroma led to increased efficacy of the chemotherapeutic [116]. LPs have been tailored to "remodel" other stromapossessing cancers, to aid the efficacy anticancer drugs. A study attempting to overcome the challenge of poor drug penetration in breast cancer employed surface-modified '4T1 cell membrane protein chimeric LPs' with Neutrophil elastase (NE). NE was chosen because it can interact with elastin and collagen 1, vital to the tumor ECM. The LPs were assessed in vivo with a 4T1 orthotopic breast cancer mouse model. Though there was little effect on tumor growth, the authors found that binding NE to liposomes had a notable impact on the ECM than free NE. Therefore, the authors administered their NE LPs with chemotherapeutics to determine if it would enhance the therapeutic effect. Significant findings showed that pre-treating tumor-bearing mice with their NE LP formulation prior to treatment with chemotherapeutics decreased tumor growth compared to chemotherapy alone [149]. Winkler and Chen et al. provide excellent detailed overviews of the complex nature of the tumor microenvironment and the various ways in which the ECM can be remodelled to aid therapies [150,151]. There is also evidence of other nanosystems employed for synergistic remodelling and therapeutic effects. A polymeric micelle was loaded with cyclopamine, an inhibitor targeting CAFs, and anticancer agent, PTX, namely M-CPA/PTX. Targeting the SHh pathway modulates the stroma while applying a cytotoxic agent to hinder tumor growth. These loaded-polymer-micelles were evaluated in orthotopic human PDAC xenograft models; M-CPA/PTX suppressed tumor growth as did the micelle with PTX alone. Therefore, the inhibitor did not increase the effect of the cytotoxic agent, however a 27% reduction in the deposition of collagen was reported for the combined micelle, owed to the cyclopamine in the formulation.

M-CPA/PTX (compared to M-PTX) showed significantly decreased relapse after treatment. HA and LOX were reduced by M-CPA/PTX, which is positive due to their role in stroma formation [152].

One excellent example of a study that uses multiple strategies to have an enhanced combined effect exhibits chemotherapy delivery with stimulus responsive LPs with bound targeting agents and an inhibitor to remodel the tumor microenvironment. This LP was developed to load and deliver DOX to PC cells. DOX-loaded thermosensitive LPs, functionalized with cyclic RGD pentapeptide and integrin inhibitor cilengitide (MC) (MC-T-DOX) were administered intravenously in males' nude mice bearing BxPC-3 tumors. MC was released after the action of type 1-MMP (MT1-MMP), which is widely expressed on tumor endothelial cells, improving blood profusion and enhancing the accumulation of MC-T-DOX in tumor tissues (Fig. 8) [14]. This study showed modulation of tumor vasculature together with enhanced chemotherapy delivery via a heat-triggered mechanism can act synergistically towards improved chemotherapy delivery to PC. This formulation highlights the importance of not-only targeted drug delivery but creating a more suitable environment to aid therapeutic efficacy.

Another system that combines active targeting, stroma remodeling and drug delivery which responds to the acidic tumor microenvironment, is presented by Chen et al. This liposomal treatment was designed to have multifunctional capabilities of destructing stroma formation whilst utilizing PTX to have therapeutic anticancer effects. They combine cRGD peptide with the TH peptide, which they refer to as TR peptide, to achieve integrin $\alpha v\beta 3$ targetting and pH activation. Together with cytotoxic agents, these are loaded onto the LPs to give a formulation called TR-PTX/HCQ-LP (TR peptide- PTX/ hydroxychloroquine-LP). In vivo performance of these highly decorated LPs was assessed using heterogenetic and orthotopic xenograft BxPC-3 tumors; mice treated with TR-PTX/HCQ-Lip exhibited more significant anti-tumor effect significantly decreased tumor mass compared to free drug and variations of drug/hydroxychloroquine / peptide-loaded LP formulations. Additionally, TR-PTX/HCQ-Lip was able to diminish autophagy and stroma fibrosis shown in Fig. 9 [94]. These are only a few examples of formulations designed with components to have a synergistic anticancer effect that promise targeted liposomal therapy for PC.

5. Ferroptosis based pancreatic cancer therapy

Amongst several therapeutic strategies that have been suggested, has been explored is the non-apoptotic cell death. Many studies have discussed the deliberate "inducement" of ferroptosis, as a beneficial cancer cell killing strategy [153,154]. This is a viable strategy since PC cells are resistant to apoptosis. The majority of patients with PC have KRAS gene mutations that aid ferroptosis [154]. It has been expressed that deliberate inducement of ferroptosis could be exploited as a way to treat PC. Ferroptosis is a type of non-apoptotic cell death governed by iron and works to reduce the protein GPX4 and thus leads to an accumulation of lipid ROS. There are three common ways in which ferroptosis has been activated with the main targets for the induction of ferroptosis are GPX4, Xc system and iron. It has been reported that excess iron ions can trigger the formation of ROS, which can result in cell death. Therefore, excess iron ions can be exploited in the killing of tumor cells. GPX4 is an enzyme protecting cells against peroxidation. Many small molecules can inhibit the function of GPX4 and lead to the accumulation of these ROS [154]. The Xc transporter plays a key role in the uptake of cystine for redox homeostasis in PC tumor cells [155]. Commercial drugs have been utilized to induce ferroptosis in PC. Artesunate, marketed as an anti-malarial, has been shown to promote ROS formation through oxidative degradation of lipids. PC cell lines, BxPC-3 and Panc-1,

Acta Biomaterialia 157 (2023) 1-23



Fig. 8. A schematic illustration representing the preparation of MC-T-DOX, a doxorubicin (DOX) loaded smart liposome **(A)**. MC-T-DOX improves the tumor blood perfusion and drug delivery in PC. Low density MT1-MMP-activated cilengitide (MC) is modified onto DOX-loaded thermosensitive liposomes (TSLs), yielding MC-T-DOX. Following IV injection of MC-T-DOX into the hypo perfused pancreatic tumor in BxPC-3 mice models at a low dose of cilengitide, every 4 days for four cycles at an identical DOX dose of 3 mg kg⁻¹, MT1-MMP on tumor ECs could activate MC-T-DOX to release cilengitide, which then promotes ECs migration and angiogenesis, resulting in higher levels of MC-T-DOX actumulation and distribution in the tumor site which would be improved after subsequent heat-triggered DOX release, in the interstitium **(B)**. Representative photos of tumor and functional blood vessels plus blood density quantitative analysis and functional blood vessels percentage **(C, D)**. Tumor growth curves (the arrows indicate the time points for treatment [137]) **(E)**. Body weight changes during the experiment (n = 6) and quantitative analysis of cell apoptosis (n = 6) **(F, G)**. Adapted with permission from reference [14], copyright Advanced Science (2020).



Fig. 9. Schematic illustration of the nanocarrier LRC-GEM-PFD in which, PFD is inserted into the hydrophobic chamber of β -CD, and the liposome encapsulates GEM. Cleavage of LRC-GEM-PFD by MMP-2 results in the regulation of the PSCs by PFD and recognition of the PTCs by GEM-loaded liposome (**A**). Expression levels of Collagen I and TGF- β in tumor tissue after LRC, PFD, and LRC-PFD treatment. (**Up**: IHC stained slices images. **Down:** Statistic quantitative analysis of collagen I and TGF- β from IHC results) (**B**). Tumor volume curves of PSCs/Panc-1 pancreatic tumor in mice models treated by various GEM formulations with a GEM dose of 20 mg/kg (**C**). Rhd penetration into the PC tissues (Panc-1 and PSCs coimplanted) following IV injection of different PFD formulations (Red: Rhd) (**D**). Adapted with permission from reference [12], copyright ACS applied materials & interfaces (2016).

were used to determine the hallmarks of ferroptosis by artesunate and found it was dependent on iron and induced cell death through ROS generation. Artesunate was found to cause cell death in PC cells presenting resistance to apoptotic pathways [155]. Thus, further investigation into the potential for PC treatment of this commercially available drug, perhaps on liposomal combination therapy, would be beneficial.

6. Liposomal formulations in clinical trials

There is large presence of irinotecan liposomal therapies in recent clinical trials. This is no surprise after FDA approval of Onyvide® in 2015. We see that there are numerous investigations into the safety and efficacy of Onyvide® with other drugs in combination, however there is very little emerging liposomal

Table 2

Summary of some recent and active clinical trials involving liposomal treatment for pancreatic cancer.

Condition	Treatment	Study Phase	County	ID # (clinicaltrials.gov)
Locally Advanced or Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer	Irinotecan Liposome	3	Germany	NCT03468335
Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer	Irinotecan liposome Oxaliplatin 5-Fluorouracil, Leucovorin	3	Various Global	NCT04083235
Locally Advanced or Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer	Irinotecan liposome, 5-Fluorouracil, Leucovorin	3	China	NCT05074589
Advanced Pancreatic Cancer	Mitoxantrone hydrochloride liposome	2	China	NCT05100329
Advanced Pancreatic Cancer	paclitaxel liposome S-1.	4	China	NCT04217096
Non-resectable Primary Pancreatic Tumours	Liposomal Doxorubicin (ThermoDox®) (and Focused Ultrasound)	1	United Kingdom	NCT04852367

formulations in current clinical trials. Studies, active at time of reporting, of current treatments for pancreatic cancer with liposomal formulations in clinical trial are highlighted in Table 2. Predominately LP formulated chemotherapy drugs are seen in current clinical trials; gene therapy nor immunotherapy liposomal formulations are seen in any current clinical trials. However, a liposomal formulation for gene therapy using BikDD was proposed for Phase 1 trial in 2015 then later withdrawn due to stability issues, (clinicaltrials.gov, NCT00968604).

7. Challenges, future perspective, and clinical translation

Liposomal formulations encapsulating anti-cancer therapeutics are well established and have been widely recognized for their beneficial properties for a long time. The challenge of poor efficacious chemotherapeutics was overcome by incorporating them in LPs, evidenced in bountiful pre-clinical studies. Nonetheless, liposomal delivery of such chemotherapeutics still poses several challenges according to the gap between the results of pre-clinical studies and clinical translation of l LPs [156]. In liposomal delivery, efficient tumor penetration and cellular internalization depends on LPs' physicochemical properties (i.e. including their size, charge, lipid composition, and number of lamellae), which poses a challenge around formulation development.

Lipid content and surface charge modification are examples of strategies that can be used to improve the delivery effectiveness of the liposomal formulations, minimize toxicity and avoid clearance by the RES, resulting in enhance the circulation time and tumorspecific accumulation [9,157]. For instance, it has been shown that that in vivo pre-administration of positively charged LPs followed by gold nanorods treatment minimized RES clearance, prolonged circulation time, and improved tumor uptake of gold nanorods [158]. However, vital consideration is that *in vivo* behaviour of LPs using animal models differs from clinical translation in humans, therefore further extensive studies are needed. Moreover, liposomal formulations can be functionalized with PEG as a stealth coating to avoid rapid excretion based on surface properties. For instance, PEGylated liposomes, have been demonstrated to prolong GEM plasma half-life and intratumoral drug concentration, to the extent that a 10-fold lower drug dose could be applied to achieve in vivo tumor inhibition, without signs of systemic toxicity [159]. However, recent reports suggest that PEGylation of liposomal formulations can compromise their efficient interaction with the desired target, due to steric hindrance imposed by PEG chains, hence, hampering endocytosis process and the long circulation time

[156,160-162]. Ishida et al. summarized findings of an extensive investigation on PEG-induced immune responses [143]. They are exemplifying the need for extensive research efforts before clinical translation. Several findings have revealed the failure of many liposomal formulations in clinical trials against PC that worked perfectly in pre-clinical studies [144]. Results demonstrated the alteration in therapeutic outcomes in PC and that *in vivo* animal or xenograft models are incompetent to predict the therapeutic efficacy of formulation in advanced stages or metastatic PC [163,164].

The protein corona (proteins interacting with LPs forming aura around it) is another important factor to consider as it influences LP's fate *in vivo* and targeted delivery of drugs and nucleic acid [156]. Nucleic acid delivery also poses biological challenges including degradation by exogenous RNAs, high negative charge, hepatic clearance, and high molecular weight [165,166].

The challenges posing cancer treatment, begins with the lack of early-stage diagnosis. Cancer symptoms are usually not revealed until they are locally advanced or metastasized, in which state even the surgical resection cannot be successful and palliative care is the best option. Despite ongoing advancements in cancer therapy, the survival rate of PC is still low, and there is an urgent need for more beneficial approaches and clinical trials. Current frontline therapies in PC treatment, i.e. yet, even with the advancement in delivering strategies of chemotherapeutics or nucleic acids, PC has shown resistance to these therapies and is projected to become the second deadliest cancer in the US by 2025 [167]. Poor response to the standard treatments, especially chemotherapy, contributes to the poor prognosis of PC. Unsuccessful chemotherapy can be attributed to multi-drug resistance; usually observed in GEM treatment, leading to decreased drug efficacy. Scientists have utilized combination therapy and anticancer agent-loaded nanoparticles including LPs, to overcome drug resistance but the results have not been hoped full and there were no significant changes in survival rate [10,168]. On top of this, unfortunately, to date, no clinically specific targeting agents are available to target genetic mutations that occur in 90% of cases [169].

Together, with poor treatment efficacy, the genetically mutated signaling pathways including KRAS (present in more than 90% of cases), P53, and CDK2NA, plus immunosuppressive property of pancreatic tumor microenvironment are crucial causes of the high mortality rate. Application of various targeted therapies using chemotherapy and chemo drug-loaded NPs, including LPs, were disappointingly unable to improve the treatment outcomes [169].

Active targeting through surface functionalization of the LPs with antibodies, carbohydrates, peptides, aptamers, and other ligands overexpressed in the tumor microenvironment is a strategy often applied to induce specific and efficient LP uptake. Despite successful pre-clinical results, clinical trials on ligandfunctionalized LPs for cancer therapy, including PC therapy, still presents some challenges [170,171]. For example, DOX-loaded PEGylated LP functionalized with a single chain fraction of an anti-HER-2-monoclonal antibody, also known as MM-302, initially presented promising results in phase I clinical trials as a potential nanotechnological strategy for HER-2+ breast cancer but it failed in other clinical trials to get the FDA's approval [172]. Among failed ligand-functionalized liposomal formulations for cancer treatment purposes is a liposomal formulation of a docetaxel prodrug that targets the ephrin receptor A2 receptor on cancer cells (MM-310) Although this antibody-targeted liposomal formulation improved the tolerability and anticancer efficacy of the active drug in multiple in vivo models, it failed during phase I clinical trials on different solid tumors, including PC [173,174]. Employing DOXloaded Anti-EGFR-immunoliposomes (C225-ILs-DOX) for targeting the EGFR in triple negative breast cancer is another example of unsuccessful clinical trials prematurely terminated [173].

Overall, the many challenges of both treatments for and PC itself continue to hinder the advancements in the field. There is no sole challenge to overcome, and creating a new therapy for PC is complex. However, there is vital research ongoing with promising potential for these treatments once the challenges are addressed. The main challenge going forward for the field should be bridging the gap between pre-clinical and clinical studies.

A new generation of delivery system has been created as lipidpolymer hybrid nanoparticles. These particles take advantage of the distinctive qualities of LPs and polymeric NPs that contributed to their clinical efficiency while overcoming drawbacks like structural disintegration, constrained circulation, and drug leakage. This technique is particularly intriguing as a multimodal drug delivery technology in cancer because of its two-in-one structure. For effective localization of anticancer therapy, transport of DNA or RNA materials, and usage as a diagnostic imaging agent, the outside surface can be embellished in numerous ways to take full advantage of the system [175].

The targeting problems with anticancer medications can be resolved by the special properties of mesoporous silica nanoparticles (MSNPs). Lipid-coated MSNPs, also known as protocells or silicasomes, have demonstrated to be promising therapeutic and theranostic drug delivery systems. Lipid-coated MSNPs are formed by the encapsulation of the MSNPs within a supported lipid bilayer. The encapsulating supported lipid bilayer can be PEGylated and functionalized with targeting and/or trafficking ligands to generate drug delivery systems presenting an effective tumor-targeted cargo delivery while preserving in vivo colloidal stability [176]. Therefore, lipid-coated MSNPs synergistically combine into one drug delivery system the benefits of LPs (i.e. high biocompatibility, low prolonged circulation times), with the advantages of MSNPs (i.e. tuneable particle size and shape, and an high surface area of uniformly sized pores whose size and surface chemistry can be tuned to carry a wide range of cargos) [177]. Lipid coating of MSNPs can further improve the stability and biocompatibility of nanoparticle at the same time. Additionally, the lipid wrapping can increase drug delivery to the tumor location and decrease drug release across the body. Lipid coating may act as a barrier to prolong drug release and prevent early leakage. Better cellular absorption can also be obtained by utilizing such nanoparticles. The cellular toxicity of lipid-coated mesoporous silica nanoparticles is much higher than uncoated particles. By supplying and retaining an adequate concentration of therapeutics at the tumor

site without causing systemic side effects, lipid coated MSNPs represent a successful method for treating cancer [178].

Examples of lipid-coated MSNPs (silicasomes or protocelles) in PC therapy [179] include co-delivery of GEM and PTX, in which GEM was loaded in MSNPs and PTX in the lipid bilayer [180]; irinotecan delivery, achieving higher stability and prolonged release profile when compared to LP counterparts [181]and, in the case of iRGD-modified lipid bilayer-coated irinotecan-loaded silicasomes, enhanced transcytosis and internalization of the nanosystem [182]; combination of irinotecan-loaded silicasomes with antiprogrammed death-ligand 1 (PD-L1), an immune checkpoint blockade inhibitor, was also explored for chemo-immunotherapy of PC [183]; oxaliplatin delivery in combination with anti-PD-L1 [184]; oxaliplatin and indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) inhibitor codelivery for reversing PC immunosuppressive microenvironment and induce immunogenic cell death [185]; and delivery of signaling hub kinase GSK3 inhibitor [186].

Another interesting approach is the combination of LPs and mesoporous silica nanoparticles in a two-wave approach to address PC-specific challenges such as the dense and desmoplastic stroma, which acts as a treatment barrier by restricting blood vasculature access. For instance, a first-wave carrier composed of MSNPs functionalized with a polycationic polymer was developed to deliver a small-molecule inhibitor of the TGF- β receptor kinase, which increases vessel permeability through pericyte ablation. After 1–2 h this first-wave carrier opened vascular fenestrations enabling a second-wave nanocarrier application, a LP, to efficiently deliver the chemotherapeutic drug GEM to the tumor location [187].

8. Conclusion

PC remains one of the leading causes of death. The natural tendency of PC cells to metastasize rapidly and their resistance to chemotherapy, resulting in growing cases and mortality rates. Its characteristically dense tumor microenvironment, inhibitory immune niche, and un-targeted genetic mutations, make it one of the most challenging diseases. Yet, low efficacy chemotherapeutics and nucleic acid molecules remain standard care. Despite the many treatment strategies/delivery systems in the development pipeline or passed the early stages of clinical trials, identifying target therapy and designing novel strategies for treatment for this disease remains a moving target. The delivery and stability of nucleic acids and chemotherapeutics are challenging, thus several delivery systems including LPs have been employed in PC treatment. LPs are important lipid-based NPs used in PC drug delivery, carrying anticancer agents in single and combinational forms [10]. For instance, the application of GemLip® which is a GEM encapsulating LP-based formulation (hydrogenated egg phosphatidyl cholin/cholesterol) demonstrated a 35-fold more therapeutic improvement and higher half-life of gemcitabine in PC models [188].

These systems need further improvement to enhance their performance. As different challenges are desired to be overcome by liposomal delivery of chemotherapeutics in PC, the use of novel targeting strategies, smart materials, and neglected genetic mutations should be supportive in improving survival [156]. Likewise, the therapeutic potential of anti-cancer drugs and nucleic acids either alone or in combination, has been proved extensively. Codelivery of multiple medications and non-coding RNAs (siRNA) by LPs s is another strategy to overcome chemotherapy side effects and reach a more effective targeted therapy [168].

Nevertheless, combination therapy appears to be appealing owing to its benefits in the treatment of PC in pre-clinical and clinical trial stages. The development of multifunctional liposomal systems is making waves in PC treatment. Controlled delivery and release can be achieved by combining stimuli-responsive moieties and targeting agents. LPs offer vast therapeutic strategies with their easy functionalization. However, more clinical trials need to be performed in order to find a potential ligand-functionalized LPs formulation for regulatory authorities approval. Overall, both investing in designing a novel, innovative delivery system and careful assessment of advanced methods could significantly impact the clinical translation of liposomal formulations and improve the quality of PC treatment. Such findings appear to be promising for future application of liposome-based anti-cancer agents in PC.

Declaration of Competing Interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgments

The authors acknowledge the financial support from the grants SFRH/BD/148771/2019 (given to MP-S) and 2021.05914.BD (given to DP) from Fundação para a Ciência e Tecnologia (FCT).

References

- R.L. Siegel, K.D. Miller, H.E. Fuchs, A. Jemal, Cancer statistics, CA Cancer J. Clin. (2022) n/a(n/a).
- [2] R.L. Siegel, K.D. Miller, A. Jemal, Cancer statistics, 2020, CA Cancer J. Clin. 70 (1) (2020) 7–30.
- [3] T. Kamisawa, L.D. Wood, T. Itoi, K. Takaori, Pancreatic cancer, Lancet North Am. Ed. 388 (10039) (2016) 73–85.
- [4] D.P. Sohal, E.B. Kennedy, A. Khorana, M.S. Copur, C.H. Crane, I. Garrido-Laguna, S. Krishnamurthi, C. Moravek, E.M. O'Reilly, P.A. Philip, Metastatic pancreatic cancer: ASCO clinical practice guideline update, J. Clin. Oncol. 36 (24) (2018) 2545.
- [5] M. Ilic, I. Ilic, Epidemiology of pancreatic cancer, World J. Gastroenterol. 22(44) (2016) 9694.
- [6] J.-X. Hu, C.-F. Zhao, W.-B. Chen, Q.-C. Liu, Q.-W. Li, Y.-Y. Lin, F. Gao, Pancreatic cancer: a review of epidemiology, trend, and risk factors, 27(27) (2021) 4298. doi:10.3748/wjg.v27.i27.4298.
- [7] M. Amrutkar, I.P. Gladhaug, Pancreatic cancer chemoresistance to gemcitabine, Cancers 9 (11) (2017) 157.
- [8] T. Ramasamy, S. Munusamy, H.B. Ruttala, J.O. Kim, Smart nanocarriers for the delivery of nucleic acid-based therapeutics: a comprehensive review, Biotechnol. J. 16 (2) (2021) 1900408.
- [9] L. Sercombe, T. Veerati, F. Moheimani, S.Y. Wu, A.K. Sood, S. Hua, Advances and challenges of liposome assisted drug delivery, Front. Pharmacol. 6 (2015) 286.
- [10] P. Desai, D. Ann, J. Wang, S. Prabhu, Pancreatic cancer: recent advances in nanoformulation-based therapies, Crit. Rev.[™] Therapeut. Drug Carrier Syst. 36 (1) (2019).
- [11] W. Yang, Q. Hu, Y. Xu, H. Liu, L. Zhong, Antibody fragment-conjugated gemcitabine and paclitaxel-based liposome for effective therapeutic efficacy in pancreatic cancer, Mater. Sci. Eng.: C 89 (2018) 328–335.
- [12] T. Ji, S. Li, Y. Zhang, J. Lang, Y. Ding, X. Zhao, R. Zhao, Y. Li, J. Shi, J. Hao, An MMP-2 responsive liposome integrating antifibrosis and chemotherapeutic drugs for enhanced drug perfusion and efficacy in pancreatic cancer, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 8 (5) (2016) 3438–3445.
- [13] L. Kou, H. Huang, X. Lin, X. Jiang, Y. Wang, Q. Luo, J. Sun, Q. Yao, V. Ganapathy, R. Chen, Endocytosis of ATB0,+(SLC6A14)-targeted liposomes for drug delivery and its therapeutic application for pancreatic cancer, Expert Opin. Drug Deliv. 17 (3) (2020) 395–405.
- [14] Y. Wei, S. Song, N. Duan, F. Wang, Y. Wang, Y. Yang, C. Peng, J. Li, D. Nie, X. Zhang, MT1-MMP-activated liposomes to improve tumor blood perfusion and drug delivery for enhanced pancreatic cancer therapy, Adv. Sci. 7 (17) (2020) 1902746.
- [15] S. Tangutoori, B.Q. Spring, Z. Mai, A. Palanisami, L.B. Mensah, T. Hasan, Simultaneous delivery of cytotoxic and biologic therapeutics using nanophotoactivatable liposomes enhances treatment efficacy in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer, Nanomed. Nanotechnol. Biol. Med. 12 (1) (2016) 223–234.
 [16] J.X. Wu, S.-H. Liu, J.J. Nemunaitis, F.C. Brunicardi, Liposomal insulin pro-
- [16] J.X. Wu, S.-H. Liu, J.J. Nemunaitis, F.C. Brunicardi, Liposomal insulin promoter-thymidine kinase gene therapy followed by ganciclovir effectively ablates human pancreatic cancer in mice, Cancer Lett. 359 (2) (2015) 206–210.
- [17] Y. Wei, Y. Wang, D. Xia, S. Guo, F. Wang, X. Zhang, Y. Gan, Thermosensitive liposomal codelivery of HSA-paclitaxel and HSA-ellagic acid complexes for enhanced drug perfusion and efficacy against pancreatic cancer, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 9 (30) (2017) 25138–25151.
- [18] H. Xu, J.W. Paxton, Z. Wu, Development of long-circulating pH-sensitive liposomes to circumvent gemcitabine resistance in pancreatic cancer cells, Pharm. Res. 33 (7) (2016) 1628–1637.

- [19] L. Deng, X. Ke, Z. He, D. Yang, H. Gong, Y. Zhang, X. Jing, J. Yao, J. Chen, A MSLN-targeted multifunctional nanoimmunoliposome for MRI and targeting therapy in pancreatic cancer, Int. J. Nanomed. 7 (2012) 5053–5065.
- [20] T. Wang, W. He, Y. Du, J. Wang, X. Li, Redox-sensitive irinotecan liposomes with active ultra-high loading and enhanced intracellular drug release, Colloids Surf. B 206 (2021) 111967.
- [21] Y. Wang, F. Gao, X. Jiang, X. Zhao, Y. Wang, Q. Kuai, G. Nie, M. He, Y. Pan, W. Shi, Co-delivery of gemcitabine and Mcl-1 SiRNA via cationic liposome-based system enhances the efficacy of chemotherapy in pancreatic cancer, J. Biomed. Nanotechnol. 15 (5) (2019) 966–978.
- [22] S. Deodhar, A. Dash, E. North, M. Hulce, Development and in vitro evaluation of long circulating liposomes for targeted delivery of gemcitabine and irinotecan in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, AAPS PharmSciTech. 21 (6) (2020) 1–16.
- [23] C.-E. Kim, S.-K. Lim, J.-S. Kim, In vivo antitumor effect of cromolyn in PE-Gylated liposomes for pancreatic cancer, J. Controll. Release 157 (2) (2012) 190–195.
- [24] C. Lin, Z. Hu, G. Yuan, H. Su, Y. Zeng, Z. Guo, F. Zhong, K. Jiang, S. He, HIF1α-siRNA and gemcitabine combination-based GE-11 peptide antibody– targeted nanomedicine for enhanced therapeutic efficacy in pancreatic cancers, J. Drug Target. 27 (7) (2019) 797–805.
- [25] E.S. Tsang, M.A. Tempero, Therapeutic targets in the pancreatic adenocarcinoma microenvironment: past challenges and opportunities for the future, J. Cancer Metastasis Treat. 7 (2021).
- [26] A. Gharibi, Y. Adamian, J.A. Kelber, Cellular and molecular aspects of pancreatic cancer, Acta Histochem. 118 (3) (2016) 305–316.
- [27] S. Hishinuma, Y. Ogata, M. Tomikawa, I. Ozawa, K. Hirabayashi, S. Igarashi, Patterns of recurrence after curative resection of pancreatic cancer, based on autopsy findings, J. Gastrointest. Surg. 10 (4) (2006) 511–518.
- [28] P. Sarantis, E. Koustas, A. Papadimitropoulou, A.G. Papavassiliou, M.V. Karamouzis, Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: treatment hurdles, tumor microenvironment and immunotherapy, World. J. Gastrointest. Oncol. 12 (2) (2020) 173.
- [29] A.I. Ali, A.J. Oliver, T. Samiei, J.D. Chan, M.H. Kershaw, C.Y. Slaney, Genetic redirection of T cells for the treatment of pancreatic cancer, Front. Oncol. 9 (2019) 56.
- [30] H. Ying, P. Dey, W. Yao, A.C. Kimmelman, G.F. Draetta, A. Maitra, R.A. DePinho, Genetics and biology of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, Genes Dev. 30 (4) (2016) 355–385.
- [31] Y. Pylayeva-Gupta, E. Grabocka, D. Bar-Sagi, RAS oncogenes: weaving a tumorigenic web, Nat. Rev. Cancer 11 (11) (2011) 761–774.
- [32] I. Garrido-Laguna, M. Hidalgo, Pancreatic cancer: from state-of-the-art treatments to promising novel therapies, Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol. 12 (6) (2015) 319–334.
- [33] M. Kobayashi, S. Mizuno, Y. Murata, M. Kishiwada, M. Usui, H. Sakurai, M. Tabata, N. Ii, K. Yamakado, H. Inoue, Gemcitabine-based chemoradiotherapy followed by surgery for borderline resectable and locally unresectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: significance of the CA19-9 reduction rate and intratumoral human equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1 expression, Pancreas 43 (3) (2014) 350.
- [34] S.S. Ng, M.-S. Tsao, T. Nicklee, D.W. Hedley, Effects of the epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitor OSI-774, Tarceva, on downstream signaling pathways and apoptosis in human pancreatic adenocarcinoma 1 supported by the National Cancer Institute of Canada and the Pat Myhal Fund for Pancreatic Cancer Research. 1, Mol. Cancer Ther. 1 (10) (2002) 777–783.
- [35] M. Aslan, R. Shahbazi, K. Ulubayram, B. Ozpolat, Targeted therapies for pancreatic cancer and hurdles ahead, Anticancer Res. 38 (12) (2018) 6591–6606.
- [36] F.I. Nollmann, D.A. Ruess, Targeting mutant kras in pancreatic cancer: futile or promising? Biomedicines 8 (8) (2020) 281.
- [37] K.P. Olive, M.A. Jacobetz, C.J. Davidson, A. Gopinathan, D. McIntyre, D. Honess, B. Madhu, M.A. Goldgraben, M.E. Caldwell, D. Allard, Inhibition of Hedgehog signaling enhances delivery of chemotherapy in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer, Science 324 (5933) (2009) 1457–1461.
- [38] A.D. Rhim, P.E. Oberstein, D.H. Thomas, E.T. Mirek, C.F. Palermo, S.A. Sastra, E.N. Dekleva, T. Saunders, C.P. Becerra, I.W. Tattersall, Stromal elements act to restrain, rather than support, pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, Cancer Cell 25 (6) (2014) 735–747.
- [39] X. Cheng, J.Y. Kim, S. Ghafoory, T. Duvaci, R. Rafiee, J. Theobald, H. Alborzinia, P. Holenya, J. Fredebohm, K.-H. Merz, Methylisoindigo preferentially kills cancer stem cells by interfering cell metabolism via inhibition of LKB1 and activation of AMPK in PDACs, Mol. Oncol. 10 (6) (2016) 806–824.
- [40] P.P. Provenzano, C. Cuevas, A.E. Chang, V.K. Goel, D.D. Von Hoff, S.R. Hingorani, Enzymatic targeting of the stroma ablates physical barriers to treatment of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, Cancer Cell 21 (3) (2012) 418–429.
- [41] C.J. DeSelm, Z.E. Tano, A.M. Varghese, P.S. Adusumilli, CAR T-cell therapy for pancreatic cancer, J. Surg. Oncol. 116 (1) (2017) 63–74.
- [42] A. Singh, J. Xu, G. Mattheolabakis, M. Amiji, EGFR-targeted gelatin nanoparticles for systemic administration of gemcitabine in an orthotopic pancreatic cancer model, Nanomed. Nanotechnol. Biol. Med. 12 (3) (2016) 589–600.
- [43] C. Poon, C. He, D. Liu, K. Lu, W. Lin, Self-assembled nanoscale coordination polymers carrying oxaliplatin and gemcitabine for synergistic combination therapy of pancreatic cancer, J. Controll. Release 201 (2015) 90–99.
- [44] H. Zhou, W. Qian, F.M. Uckun, L. Wang, Y.A. Wang, H. Chen, D. Kooby, Q. Yu, M. Lipowska, C.A. Staley, IGF1 receptor targeted theranostic nanoparticles for targeted and image-guided therapy of pancreatic cancer, ACS Nano 9 (8) (2015) 7976–7991.

- [45] X. Zhao, F. Li, Y. Li, H. Wang, H. Ren, J. Chen, G. Nie, J. Hao, Co-delivery of HIF1 α siRNA and gemcitabine via biocompatible lipid-polymer hybrid nanoparticles for effective treatment of pancreatic cancer, Biomaterials 46 (2015) 13-25.
- [46] E.Z. Khvalevsky, R. Gabai, I.H. Rachmut, E. Horwitz, Z. Brunschwig, A. Orbach, A. Shemi, T. Golan, A.J. Domb, E. Yavin, Mutant KRAS is a druggable target for pancreatic cancer, Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. 110 (51) (2013) 20723–20728.
- [47] U.M. Mahajan, S. Teller, M. Sendler, R. Palankar, C. Van Den Brandt, T. Schwaiger, J.-P. Kühn, S. Ribback, G. Glöckl, M. Evert, Tumour-specific delivery of siRNA-coupled superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles, targeted against PLK1, stops progression of pancreatic cancer, Gut 65 (11) (2016) 1838-1849.
- [48] M. de la Fuente, M.-C. Jones, M.J. Santander-Ortega, A. Mirenska, P. Marimuthu, I. Uchegbu, A. Schätzlein, A nano-enabled cancer-specific ITCH RNAi chemotherapy booster for pancreatic cancer, Nanomed. Nanotechnol. Biol. Med. 11 (2) (2015) 369-377.
- [49] F. Yin, C. Yang, Q. Wang, S. Zeng, R. Hu, G. Lin, J. Tian, S. Hu, R.F. Lan, H.S. Yoon, A light-driven therapy of pancreatic adenocarcinoma using gold nanorods-based nanocarriers for co-delivery of doxorubicin and siRNA, Theranostics 5 (8) (2015) 818.
- [50] R.A. Meyer, J.C. Sunshine, J.J. Green, Biomimetic particles as therapeutics, Trends Biotechnol. 33 (9) (2015) 514–524. G. Milano, F. Innocenti, H. Minami, Liposomal irinotecan (Onivyde): exempli-
- [51] fying the benefits of nanotherapeutic drugs, Cancer Sci. 113 (7) (2022) 2224.
- G. Gregoriadis, Y. Perrie, Liposomes, eLS.
- A. Motamarry, D. Asemani, D. Haemmerich, in: Thermosensitive Liposomes, [53] Rijeka InTech, Liposome, 2017, pp. 187–212. T. Boulikas, Clinical overview on LipoplatinTM: a successful liposomal formu-
- [54] lation of cisplatin, Expert Opin. Investig. Drugs 18 (8) (2009) 1197-1218.
- [55] M. Löhr, G. Bodoky, U. Folsch, A. Marten, M. Karrasch, C. Lilla, I. Meyer, D. Osinsky, J. Szanto, M. Lutz, Cationic liposomal paclitaxel in combination with gemcitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase II trial, J. Clin. Oncol. 27 (15_suppl) (2009) 4526-4526.
- [56] R. Graeser, C. Bornmann, N. Esser, V. Ziroli, P. Jantscheff, C. Unger, U.T. Hopt, C. Schaechtele, E. von Dobschuetz, U. Massing, Antimetastatic effects of liposomal gemcitabine and empty liposomes in an orthotopic mouse model of pancreatic cancer, Pancreas 38 (3) (2009) 330-337.
- [57] F. Yang, C. Jin, Y. Jiang, J. Li, Y. Di, Q. Ni, D. Fu, Liposome based delivery systems in pancreatic cancer treatment: from bench to bedside, Cancer Treat. Rev. 37 (8) (2011) 633-642.
- [58] H. Xu, J. Paxton, J. Lim, Y. Li, W. Zhang, L. Duxfield, Z. Wu, Development of high-content gemcitabine PEGylated liposomes and their cytotoxicity on drug-resistant pancreatic tumour cells, Pharm. Res. 31 (10) (2014) 2583-2592.
- [59] T. Matsumoto, T. Komori, Y. Yoshino, T. Ioroi, T. Kitahashi, H. Kitahara, K. Ono, T. Higuchi, M. Sakabe, H. Kori, A liposomal gemcitabine, FF-10832, improves plasma stability, tumor targeting, and antitumor efficacy of gemcitabine in pancreatic cancer xenograft models, Pharm. Res. (2021) 1-14.
- [60] G. Wang, B. Wu, Q. Li, S. Chen, X. Jin, Y. Liu, Z. Zhou, Y. Shen, P. Huang, Active transportation of liposome enhances tumor accumulation, penetration, and therapeutic efficacy, Small 16 (44) (2020) e2004172.
- [61] Y. Mu, D. Wang, L. Bie, S. Luo, X. Mu, Y. Zhao, Glypican-1-targeted and gemcitabine-loaded liposomes enhance tumor-suppressing effect on pancreatic cancer, Aging 12 (19) (2020) 19585.
- [62] X. Chen, Q. Yu, Y. Liu, Q. Sheng, K. Shi, Y. Wang, M. Li, Z. Zhang, Q. He, Synergistic cytotoxicity and co-autophagy inhibition in pancreatic tumor cells and cancer-associated fibroblasts by dual functional peptide-modified liposomes, Acta Biomater. 99 (2019) 339–349.
- [63] S. Park, D. Kim, G. Wu, H. Jung, J.-A. Park, H.-J. Kwon, Y. Lee, A peptide-CpG-DNA-liposome complex vaccine targeting TM4SF5 suppresses growth of pancreatic cancer in a mouse allograft model, Onco Targets Ther. 11 (2018) 8655-8672.
- [64] D. Wan, H. Que, L. Chen, T. Lan, W. Hong, C. He, J. Yang, Y. Wei, X. Wei, Lymph-node-targeted cholesterolized TLR7 agonist liposomes provoke a safe and durable antitumor response, Nano Lett. 21 (19) (2021) 7960-7969.
- [65] Q. Yu, X. Tang, W. Zhao, Y. Qiu, J. He, D. Wan, J. Li, X. Wang, X. He, Y. Liu, Mild hyperthermia promotes immune checkpoint blockade-based immunotherapy against metastatic pancreatic cancer using size-adjustable nanoparticles, Acta Biomater. (2021).
- [66] G. Wang, C. Zhang, Y. Jiang, Y. Song, J. Chen, Y. Sun, Q. Li, Z. Zhou, Y. Shen, P. Huang, Ultrasonic cavitation-assisted and acid-activated transcytosis of liposomes for universal active tumor penetration, Adv. Funct. Mater. 31 (34) (2021) 2102786.
- [67] M. Camus, A. Vienne, J.-L. Mestas, C. Pratico, C. Nicco, C. Chereau, J.-M. Marie, A. Moussatov, G. Renault, F. Batteux, Cavitation-induced release of liposomal chemotherapy in orthotopic murine pancreatic cancer models: a feasibility study, Clin. Res. Hepatol. Gastroenterol. 43 (6) (2019) 669-681.
- [68] P. Dwivedi, S. Kiran, S. Han, M. Dwivedi, R. Khatik, R. Fan, F.A. Mangrio, K. Du, Z. Zhu, C. Yang, F. Huang, A. Ejaz, R. Han, T. Si, R.X. Xu, Magnetic targeting and ultrasound activation of liposome-microbubble conjugate for enhanced delivery of anticancer therapies, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 12 (21) (2020) 23737-23751.
- [69] G. Dimcevski, S. Kotopoulis, T. Bjånes, D. Hoem, J. Schjøtt, B.T. Gjertsen, M. Biermann, A. Molven, H. Sorbye, E. McCormack, M. Postema, O.H. Gilja, A human clinical trial using ultrasound and microbubbles to enhance gemcitabine treatment of inoperable pancreatic cancer, J. Controll. Release 243 (2016) 172-181.

- [70] J. Gao, H. Nesbitt, K. Logan, K. Burnett, B. White, I.G. Jack, M.A. Taylor, M. Love, B. Callan, A.P. McHale, J.F. Callan, An ultrasound responsive microbubble-liposome conjugate for targeted irinotecan-oxaliplatin treatment of pancreatic cancer, Eur. J. Pharmaceut. Biopharmaceut.: Off. J. Arbeitsgemeinschaft fur Pharmazeutische Verfahrenstechnik e.V 157 (2020) 233-240.
- [71] E. Dalla Pozza, C. Lerda, C. Costanzo, M. Donadelli, I. Dando, E. Zoratti, M.T. Scupoli, S. Beghelli, A. Scarpa, E. Fattal, Targeting gemcitabine containing liposomes to CD44 expressing pancreatic adenocarcinoma cells causes an increase in the antitumoral activity, Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Biomembranes 1828 (5) (2013) 1396-1404.
- [72] M. Tang, D. Svirskis, E. Leung, M. Kanamala, H. Wang, Z. Wu, Can intracellular drug delivery using hyaluronic acid functionalised pH-sensitive liposomes overcome gemcitabine resistance in pancreatic cancer? J. Controll. Release 305 (2019) 89-100.
- [73] S. Kimura, T. Oda, O. Shimomura, T. Enomoto, S. Hashimoto, Y. Kuroda, Y. Yu, K. Kurimori, T. Furuta, Y. Miyazaki, H. Tateno, Novel pancreatic cancer therapy targeting cell surface glycans by liposomes modified with rBC2LCN lectin, Eur. Surg. Res. Europaische Chirurgische Forschung. Recherches Chirurgicales Europeennes 61 (4-5) (2020) 113-122.
- [74] N. Duan, J. Li, S. Song, F. Wang, Y. Yang, D. Nie, C. Wang, Y. Sheng, Y. Tao, J. Gao, C. Xu, Y. Wei, Y. Gan, Enzyme-activated prodrug-based smart liposomes specifically enhance tumor hemoperfusion with efficient drug delivery to pancreatic cancer cells and stellate cells, Adv. Funct. Mater. 31 (46) (2021) 2100605.
- [75] Q. Zhang, S. Chen, L. Zeng, Y. Chen, G. Lian, C. Qian, J. Li, R. Xie, K.-H. Huang, New developments in the early diagnosis of pancreatic cancer, Expert Rev. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 11 (2) (2017) 149-156.
- [76] W. Woo, E.T. Carey, M. Choi, Spotlight on liposomal irinotecan for metastatic pancreatic cancer: patient selection and perspectives, Onco Targets Ther. 12 2019) 1455-1463.
- [77] J.M. Löhr, S.L. Haas, W.O. Bechstein, G. Bodoky, K. Cwiertka, W. Fischbach, U.R. Fölsch, D. Jäger, D. Osinsky, J. Prausova, W.E. Schmidt, M.P. Lutz, Cationic liposomal paclitaxel plus gemcitabine or gemcitabine alone in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled phase II trial, Ann. Oncol. 23 (5) (2012) 1214-1222.
- [78] F.A.u. Rahman, S. Ali, M.W. Saif, Update on the role of nanoliposomal irinotecan in the treatment of metastatic pancreatic cancer, Therapeut. Adv. Gastroenterol. 10 (7) (2017) 563-572.
- [79] X. Wang, Y. Liu, W. Xu, L. Jia, D. Chi, J. Yu, J. Wang, Z. He, X. Liu, Y. Wang, Irinotecan and berberine co-delivery liposomes showed improved efficacy and reduced intestinal toxicity compared with Onivyde for pancreatic cancer, Drug Deliv. Transl. Res. (2021) 1-12
- [80] H. Tamam, J. Park, H.H. Gadalla, A.R. Masters, J.A. Abdel-Aleem, S.I. Abdelrahman, A.A. Abdelrahman, L.T. Lyle, Y. Yeo, Development of liposomal gemcitabine with high drug loading capacity, Mol. Pharmaceut. 16 (7) (2019) 2858-2871.
- [81] S.T. Tucci, A. Kheirolomoom, E.S. Ingham, L.M. Mahakian, S.M. Tam, J. Foiret, N.E. Hubbard, A.D. Borowsky, M. Baikoghli, R.H. Cheng, Tumor-specific delivery of gemcitabine with activatable liposomes, J. Controll. Release 309 (2019) 277-288
- [82] A.T. Ashizawa, J. Cortes, Liposomal delivery of nucleic acid-based anticancer therapeutics: BP-100-1.01, Expert Opin. Drug Deliv. 12 (7) (2015) 1107-1120.
- [83] S.Y. Wu, X. Yang, K.M. Gharpure, H. Hatakeyama, M.H. McGuire, A.S. Nagaraja, T.M. Miyake, R. Rupaimoole, C.V. Pecot, 2'-OMe-phosphorodithioate-modified siRNAs show increased loading into the RISC complex and enhanced anti-tumour activity, Nat. Commun. 5 (1) (2014) 1-12.
- [84] S. Aghamiri, S. Talaei, A.A. Ghavidel, F. Zandsalimi, S. Masoumi, N.H. Hafshejani, V. Jajarmi, Nanoparticles-mediated CRISPR/Cas9 delivery: recent advances in cancer treatment, J. Drug Deliv. Sci. Technol. 56 (2020) 101533.
- [85] F. Zahednezhad, M. Saadat, H. Valizadeh, P. Zakeri-Milani, B. Baradaran, Liposome and immune system interplay: challenges and potentials, J. Controll. Release 305 (2019) 194–209.
- [86] L. Zeng, J. Li, Y. Wang, C. Qian, Y. Chen, Q. Zhang, W. Wu, Z. Lin, J. Liang, X. Shuai, Combination of siRNA-directed Kras oncogene silencing and arsenic-induced apoptosis using a nanomedicine strategy for the effective treatment of pancreatic cancer, Nanomed. Nanotechnol. Biol. Med. 10 (2) (2014) 463-472
- [87] S. Russo, M.W. Saif, 2016 Gastrointestinal cancers Symposium: update on pancreatic cancer, Ann. Gastroenterol.: Q. Public. Hellenic Soc. Gastroenterol. 29 (2) (2016) 238.
- [88] B. Schultheis, D. Strumberg, J. Kuhlmann, M. Wolf, K. Link, T. Seufferlein, J. Kaufmann, F. Gebhardt, N. Bruyniks, U. Pelzer, A phase Ib/IIa study of combination therapy with gemcitabine and Atu027 in patients with locally advanced or metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma, J. Clin. Oncol. 34 (4_suppl) (2016) 385.
- [89] A.W. Tolcher, K.P. Papadopoulos, A. Patnaik, D.W. Rasco, D. Martinez, D.L. Wood, B. Fielman, M. Sharma, L.A. Janisch, B.D. Brown, Safety and activity of DCR-MYC, a first-in-class Dicer-Substrate Small Interfering RNA (DsiRNA) targeting MYC, in a phase I study in patients with advanced solid tumors, Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. (2015).
- [90] Y. Xie, Y. Hang, Y. Wang, R. Sleightholm, D.R. Prajapati, J. Bader, A. Yu, W. Tang, L. Jaramillo, J. Li, Stromal modulation and treatment of metastatic pancreatic cancer with local intraperitoneal triple miRNA/siRNA nanotherapy, ACS Nano 14 (1) (2020) 255-271.

- [91] K. Yamakawa, Y. Nakano-Narusawa, N. Hashimoto, M. Yokohira, Y. Matsuda, Development and clinical trials of nucleic acid medicines for pancreatic cancer treatment, Int. J. Mol. Sci. 20 (17) (2019) 4224.
- [92] S. Aghamiri, P. Raee, S. Talaei, S. Mohammadi-Yeganeh, S. Bayat, D. Rezaee, A.A. Ghavidel, A. Teymouri, S. Roshanzamiri, S. Farhadi, Nonviral siRNA delivery systems for pancreatic cancer therapy, Biotechnol. Bioeng. (2021).
- [93] D. Vetvicka, L. Sivak, C.M. Jogdeo, R. Kumar, R. Khan, Y. Hang, D. Oupický, Gene silencing delivery systems for the treatment of pancreatic cancer: Where and what to target next? J. Controll. Release (2021).
- [94] E.M. Reuven, S. Leviatan Ben-Arye, H. Yu, R. Duchi, A. Perota, S. Conchon, S. Bachar Abramovitch, J.-P. Soulillou, C. Galli, X. Chen, Biomimetic glyconanoparticle vaccine for cancer immunotherapy, ACS Nano 13 (3) (2019) 2936–2947.
- [95] M. Saraswathy, S. Gong, Recent developments in the co-delivery of siRNA and small molecule anticancer drugs for cancer treatment, Mater. Today 17 (6) (2014) 298–306.
- [96] J. Wang, Z. Lu, J. Wang, M. Cui, B.Z. Yeung, D.J. Cole, M.G. Wientjes, J.L.-S. Au, Paclitaxel tumor priming promotes delivery and transfection of intravenous lipid-siRNA in pancreatic tumors, J. Controll. Release 216 (2015) 103–110.
- [97] S.H. Kang, H.-J. Cho, G. Shim, S. Lee, S.-H. Kim, H.-G. Choi, C.-W. Kim, Y.-K. Oh, Cationic liposomal co-delivery of small interfering RNA and a MEK inhibitor for enhanced anticancer efficacy, Pharm. Res. 28 (12) (2011) 3069–3078.
- [98] H. Xu, Y. Li, J.W. Paxton, Z. Wu, Co-delivery using pH-sensitive liposomes to pancreatic cancer cells: the effects of curcumin on cellular concentration and pharmacokinetics of gemcitabine, Pharm. Res. (2021) 1–11.
- [99] F. Wang, Z. Zhang, Nanoformulation of apolipoprotein E3-tagged liposomal nanoparticles for the co-delivery of KRAS-siRNA and gemcitabine for pancreatic cancer treatment, Pharm. Res. 37 (12) (2020) 1–11.
- [100] K.F. N'Guessan, H.W. Davis, Z. Chu, S.D. Vallabhapurapu, C.S. Lewis, R.S. Franco, O. Olowokure, S.A. Ahmad, J.J. Yeh, V.Y. Bogdanov, Enhanced efficacy of combination of gemcitabine and phosphatidylserine-targeted nanovesicles against pancreatic cancer, Mol. Ther. 28 (8) (2020) 1876– 1886.
- [101] V.S. Madamsetty, K. Pal, S.K. Dutta, E. Wang, J.R. Thompson, R.K. Banerjee, T.R. Caulfield, K. Mody, Y. Yen, D. Mukhopadhyay, Design and evaluation of PEGylated liposomal formulation of a novel multikinase inhibitor for enhanced chemosensitivity and inhibition of metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, Bioconjugate Chem. 30 (10) (2019) 2703–2713.
- [102] D. Hanahan, Hallmarks of cancer: new dimensions, Cancer Discov. 12 (1) (2022) 31–46.
- [103] Z. Gu, C.G. Da Silva, K. Van der Maaden, F. Ossendorp, LJ. Cruz, Liposome-based drug delivery systems in cancer immunotherapy, Pharmaceutics 12 (11) (2020).
- [104] M. Yang, J. Li, P. Gu, X. Fan, The application of nanoparticles in cancer immunotherapy: targeting tumor microenvironment, Bioactive Mater. 6 (7) (2021) 1973–1987.
- [105] Z. Wan, R. Zheng, P. Moharil, Y. Liu, J. Chen, R. Sun, X. Song, Q. Ao, Polymeric micelles in cancer immunotherapy, Molecules 26 (5) (2021).
- [106] W. Park, Y.J. Heo, D.K. Han, New opportunities for nanoparticles in cancer immunotherapy, Biomater. Res. 22 (2018) 24.
- [107] M. Das, L. Shen, Q. Liu, T.J. Goodwin, L. Huang, Nanoparticle delivery of RIG-I agonist enables effective and safe adjuvant therapy in pancreatic cancer, Mol. Ther. 27 (3) (2019) 507–517.
- [108] J. Guo, Z. Yu, M. Das, L. Huang, Nano codelivery of oxaliplatin and folinic acid achieves synergistic chemo-immunotherapy with 5-fluorouracil for colorectal cancer and liver metastasis, ACS Nano 14 (4) (2020) 5075–5089.
- [109] J. Fan, Q. He, Z. Jin, W. Chen, W. Huang, A novel phosphoester-based cationic co-polymer nanocarrier delivers chimeric antigen receptor plasmid and exhibits anti-tumor effect, RSC Adv. 8 (27) (2018) 14975–14982.
- [110] X. Ma, S. Yang, T. Zhang, S. Wang, Q. Yang, Y. Xiao, X. Shi, P. Xue, Y. Kang, G. Liu, Z.-J. Sun, Z. Xu, Bioresponsive immune-booster-based prodrug nanogel for cancer immunotherapy, Acta Pharmaceutica Sinica B 12 (1) (2022) 451–466.
- [111] W. Zhou, Y. Zhou, X. Chen, T. Ning, H. Chen, Q. Guo, Y. Zhang, P. Liu, Y. Zhang, C. Li, Y. Chu, T. Sun, C. Jiang, Pancreatic cancer-targeting exosomes for enhancing immunotherapy and reprogramming tumor microenvironment, Biomaterials 268 (2021) 120546.
- [112] E. Yuba, Liposome-based immunity-inducing systems for cancer immunotherapy, Mol. Immunol. 98 (2018) 8–12.
- [113] L. Luo, R. Shu, A. Wu, Nanomaterial-based cancer immunotherapy, J. Mater. Chem. B 5 (28) (2017) 5517–5531.
- [114] L. Liu, P.G. Kshirsagar, S.K. Gautam, M. Gulati, E.I. Wafa, J.C. Christiansen, B.M. White, S.K. Mallapragada, M.J. Wannemuehler, S. Kumar, J.C. Solheim, S.K. Batra, A.K. Salem, B. Narasimhan, M. Jain, Nanocarriers for pancreatic cancer imaging, treatments, and immunotherapies, Theranostics 12 (3) (2022) 1030–1060.
- [115] A. Zinger, L. Koren, O. Adir, M. Poley, M. Alyan, Z. Yaari, N. Noor, N. Krinsky, A. Simon, H. Gibori, Collagenase nanoparticles enhance the penetration of drugs into pancreatic tumors, ACS Nano 13 (10) (2019) 11008–11021.
- [116] S.P. Pothula, Z. Xu, D. Goldstein, N. Merrett, R.C. Pirola, J.S. Wilson, M.V. Apte, Targeting the HGF/c-MET pathway: stromal remodelling in pancreatic cancer, Oncotarget 8 (44) (2017) 76722–76739.
- [117] X. Yang, J. Lin, G. Wang, D. Xu, Targeting proliferating tumor-infiltrating macrophages facilitates spatial redistribution of CD8+ T cells in pancreatic cancer, Cancers 14 (6) (2022) 1474.

- [118] S. Singh, S.K. Srivastava, A. Bhardwaj, L.B. Owen, A.P. Singh, CXCL12–CXCR4 signalling axis confers gemcitabine resistance to pancreatic cancer cells: a novel target for therapy, Br. J. Cancer 103 (11) (2010) 1671– 1679.
- [119] K. Cui, W. Zhao, C. Wang, A. Wang, B. Zhang, W. Zhou, J. Yu, Z. Sun, S. Li, The CXCR4-CXCL12 pathway facilitates the progression of pancreatic cancer via induction of angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis, J. Surg. Res. 171 (1) (2011) 143–150.
- [120] R. Mezzapelle, M. Leo, F. Caprioglio, L.S. Colley, A. Lamarca, L. Sabatino, V. Colantuoni, M.P. Crippa, M.E. Bianchi, CXCR4/CXCL12 activities in the tumor microenvironment and implications for tumor immunotherapy, Cancers 14 (9) (2022) 2314.
- [121] S.K. Daniel, Y.D. Seo, V.G. Pillarisetty, The CXCL12-CXCR4/CXCR7 axis as a mechanism of immune resistance in gastrointestinal malignancies, Semin. Cancer Biol. 65 (2020) 176–188.
- [122] J.C. Guo, J. Li, L. Zhou, J.Y. Yang, Z.G. Zhang, Z.Y. Liang, W.X. Zhou, L. You, T.P. Zhang, Y.P. Zhao, CXCL12-CXCR7 axis contributes to the invasive phenotype of pancreatic cancer, Oncotarget 7 (38) (2016) 62006–62018.
- [123] C. Huynh, J. Dingemanse, H.E. Meyer zu Schwabedissen, P.N. Sidharta, Relevance of the CXCR4/CXCR7-CXCL12 axis and its effect in pathophysiological conditions, Pharmacol. Res. 161 (2020) 105092.
- [124] J. Zhang, C. Liu, X. Mo, H. Shi, S. Li, Mechanisms by which CXCR4/CXCL12 cause metastatic behavior in pancreatic cancer, Oncol. Lett. 15 (2) (2018) 1771–1776.
- [125] H. Huang, W. Zhou, R. Chen, B. Xiang, S. Zhou, L. Lan, CXCL10 is a tumor microenvironment and immune infiltration related prognostic biomarker in pancreatic adenocarcinoma, Front. Mol. Biosci. 8 (2021).
- [126] M. Hirth, J. Gandla, C. Höper, M.M. Gaida, N. Agarwal, M. Simonetti, A. Demir, Y. Xie, C. Weiss, C.W. Michalski, T. Hackert, M.P. Ebert, R. Kuner, CXCL10 and CCL21 promote migration of pancreatic cancer cells toward sensory neurons and neural remodeling in tumors in mice, associated with pain in patients, Gastroenterology 159 (2) (2020) 665–681 e13.
- [127] N.U.S.Lo. Medicine, Study assessing safety and efficacy of combination of BL-8040 and pembrolizumab in Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer Patients (COMBAT/KEYNOTE-202) (COMBAT). https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT02826486?term=NCT02826486&draw=2&rank=1. (Accessed 07/09/2022 2022).
- [128] L. Luo, X. Wang, Y.-P. Liao, C.H. Chang, A.E. Nel, Nanocarrier co-formulation for delivery of a TLR7 agonist plus an immunogenic cell death stimulus triggers effective pancreatic cancer chemo-immunotherapy, ACS Nano 16 (8) (2022) 13168–13182.
- [129] M. Wang, Y. Li, M. Wang, K. Liu, A.R. Hoover, M. Li, R.A. Towner, P. Mukherjee, F. Zhou, J. Qu, W.R. Chen, Synergistic interventional photothermal therapy and immunotherapy using an iron oxide nanoplatform for the treatment of pancreatic cancer, Acta Biomater. 138 (2022) 453–462.
- [130] A.V.P. Kumar, S.K. Dubey, S. Tiwari, A. Puri, S. Hejmady, B. Gorain, P. Kesharwani, Recent advances in nanoparticles mediated photothermal therapy induced tumor regression, Int. J. Pharm. 606 (2021) 120848.
- [131] P. Liang, L. Mao, Y. Dong, Z. Zhao, Q. Sun, M. Mazhar, Y. Ma, S. Yang, W. Ren, Design and application of near-infrared nanomaterial-liposome hybrid nanocarriers for cancer photothermal therapy, Pharmaceutics 13 (12) (2021).
- [132] A.C.V. Doughty, A.R. Hoover, E. Layton, C.K. Murray, E.W. Howard, W.R. Chen, Nanomaterial applications in photothermal therapy for cancer, Materials 12 (5) (2019).
- [133] X. Yang, H. Li, C. Qian, Y. Guo, C. Li, F. Gao, Y. Yang, K. Wang, D. Oupicky, M. Sun, Near-infrared light-activated IR780-loaded liposomes for anti-tumor angiogenesis and photothermal therapy, Nanomedicine : Nanotechnol., Biol., Med. 14 (7) (2018) 2283–2294.
- [134] J.H. Correia, J.A. Rodrigues, S. Pimenta, T. Dong, Z. Yang, Photodynamic therapy review: principles, photosensitizers, applications, and future directions, Pharmaceutics 13 (9) (2021) 1332.
- [135] A.-G. Niculescu, A.M. Grumezescu, Photodynamic therapy—an up-to-date review, Appl. Sci. 11 (8) (2021) 3626.
- [136] M.T. Huggett, M. Jermyn, A. Gillams, R. Illing, S. Mosse, M. Novelli, E. Kent, S.G. Bown, T. Hasan, B.W. Pogue, S.P. Pereira, Phase I/II study of verteporfin photodynamic therapy in locally advanced pancreatic cancer, Br. J. Cancer 110 (7) (2014) 1698–1704.
- [137] Y. Hanada, S.P. Pereira, B. Pogue, E.V. Maytin, T. Hasan, B. Linn, T. Mangels-Dick, K.K. Wang, EUS-guided verteporfin photodynamic therapy for pancreatic cancer, Gastrointest. Endosc. 94 (1) (2021) 179–186.
- [138] S. Ghosh, K.A. Carter, J.F. Lovell, Liposomal formulations of photosensitizers, Biomaterials 218 (2019) 119341.
- [139] D. Luo, K.A. Carter, D. Miranda, J.F. Lovell, Chemophototherapy: an emerging treatment option for solid tumors, Adv. Sci. 4 (1) (2017) 1600106.
- [140] D. Luo, K.A. Carter, J. Geng, X. He, J.F. Lovell, Short drug-light intervals improve liposomal chemophototherapy in mice bearing MIA PaCa-2 xenografts, Mol. Pharmaceutics 15 (9) (2018) 3682–3689.
- [141] D. Luo, K.A. Carter, A. Razi, J. Geng, S. Shao, D. Giraldo, U. Sunar, J. Ortega, J.F. Lovell, Doxorubicin encapsulated in stealth liposomes conferred with light-triggered drug release, Biomaterials 75 (2016) 193–202.
- [142] D. Luo, K.A. Carter, E.A.G. Molins, N.L. Straubinger, J. Geng, S. Shao, W.J. Jusko, R.M. Straubinger, J.F. Lovell, Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of liposomal chemophototherapy with short drug-light intervals, J. Controll. Release 297 (2019) 39–47.

- [143] A.S. Abu Lila, H. Kiwada, T. Ishida, The accelerated blood clearance (ABC) phenomenon: clinical challenge and approaches to manage, J. Controll. Release 172 (1) (2013) 38–47.
- [144] T.J. Anchordoquy, Y. Barenholz, D. Boraschi, M. Chorny, P. Decuzzi, M.A. Dobrovolskaia, Z.S. Farhangrazi, D. Farrell, A. Gabizon, H. Ghandehari, B. Godin, N.M. La-Beck, J. Ljubimova, S.M. Moghimi, L. Pagliaro, J.-H. Park, D. Peer, E. Ruoslahti, N.J. Serkova, D. Simberg, Mechanisms and barriers in cancer nanomedicine: addressing challenges, looking for solutions, ACS Nano 11 (1) (2017) 12–18.
- [145] S. Ghosh, B. Sun, D. Jahagirdar, D. Luo, J. Ortega, R.M. Straubinger, J.F. Lovell, Single-treatment tumor ablation with photodynamic liposomal irinotecan sucrosulfate, Transl. Oncol. 19 (2022) 101390.
- [146] B. Sun, S. Ghosh, X. He, W.-C. Huang, B. Quinn, M. Tian, D. Jahagirdar, M.T. Mabrouk, J. Ortega, Y. Zhang, S. Shao, J.F. Lovell, Anti-cancer liposomal chemophototherapy using bilayer-localized photosensitizer and cabazitaxel, Nano Res. 15 (5) (2022) 4302–4309.
- [147] G. Obaid, S. Bano, H. Thomsen, S. Callaghan, N. Shah, J.W.R. Swain, W. Jin, X. Ding, C.G. Cameron, S.A. McFarland, J. Wu, M. Vangel, S. Stoilova-McPhie, J. Zhao, M. Mino-Kenudson, C. Lin, T. Hasan, Remediating desmoplasia with EGFR-targeted photoactivable multi-inhibitor liposomes doubles overall survival in pancreatic cancer, Adv. Sci. 9 (24) (2022) 2104594.
- [148] K. Yamamoto, K. Tateishi, Y. Kudo, M. Hoshikawa, M. Tanaka, T. Nakatsuka, H. Fujiwara, K. Miyabayashi, R. Takahashi, Y. Tanaka, H. Ijichi, Y. Nakai, H. Isayama, Y. Morishita, T. Aoki, Y. Sakamoto, K. Hasegawa, N. Kokudo, M. Fukayama, K. Koike, Stromal remodeling by the BET bromodomain inhibitor JQ1 suppresses the progression of human pancreatic cancer, Oncotarget 7 (38) (2016) 61469–61484.
- [149] Y.-J. Li, J.-Y. Wu, X.-B. Hu, T. Ding, T. Tang, D.-X. Xiang, Biomimetic liposome with surface-bound elastase for enhanced tumor penetration and chemo-immumotherapy, Adv. Healthc. Mater. 10 (19) (2021) 2100794.
- [150] J. Winkler, A. Abisoye-Ogunniyan, K.J. Metcalf, Z. Werb, Concepts of extracellular matrix remodelling in tumour progression and metastasis, Nat. Commun. 11 (1) (2020) 5120.
- [151] Q. Chen, G. Liu, S. Liu, H. Su, Y. Wang, J. Li, C. Luo, Remodeling the tumor microenvironment with emerging nanotherapeutics, Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 39 (1) (2018) 59–74.
- [152] J. Zhao, H. Wang, C.-H. Hsiao, D.S.L. Chow, E.J. Koay, Y. Kang, X. Wen, Q. Huang, Y. Ma, J.A. Bankson, S.E. Ullrich, W. Overwijk, A. Maitra, D. Piwnica-Worms, J.B. Fleming, C. Li, Simultaneous inhibition of hedgehog signaling and tumor proliferation remodels stroma and enhances pancreatic cancer therapy, Biomaterials 159 (2018) 215–228.
- [153] Y. Mou, J. Wang, J. Wu, D. He, C. Zhang, C. Duan, B. Li, Ferroptosis, a new form of cell death: opportunities and challenges in cancer, J. Hematol. Oncol. 12 (1) (2019) 34-34.
- [154] Y. Yang, Z.-J. Zhang, Y. Wen, L. Xiong, Y.-P. Huang, Y.-X. Wang, K. Liu, Novel perspective in pancreatic cancer therapy: targeting ferroptosis pathway, World. J. Gastrointest. Oncol. 13 (11) (2021) 1668–1679.
- [155] N. Eling, L. Reuter, J. Hazin, A. Hamacher-Brady, N.R. Brady, Identification of artesunate as a specific activator of ferroptosis in pancreatic cancer cells, Oncoscience 2 (5) (2015) 517–532.
- [156] S.A. Moosavian, V. Bianconi, M. Pirro, A. Sahebkar, in: Challenges and Pitfalls in the Development of Liposomal Delivery Systems for Cancer Therapy, Seminars in Cancer Biology, Elsevier, 2021, pp. 337–348.
- [157] F. Farooque, M. Wasi, M.M. Mughees, Liposomes as drug delivery system: an updated review, J. Drug Deliv. Therapeut. 11 (5-S) (2021) 149–158.
- [158] X. Sun, X. Yan, O. Jacobson, W. Sun, Z. Wang, X. Tong, Y. Xia, D. Ling, X. Chen, Improved tumor uptake by optimizing liposome based RES blockade strategy, Theranostics 7 (2) (2017) 319–328.
- [159] A.-L. Papa, S. Basu, P. Sengupta, D. Banerjee, S. Sengupta, R. Harfouche, Mechanistic studies of Gemcitabine-loaded nanoplatforms in resistant pancreatic cancer cells, BMC Cancer 12 (1) (2012) 419.
- [160] P.H. Kierstead, H. Okochi, V.J. Venditto, T.C. Chuong, S. Kivimae, J.M.J. Fréchet, F.C. Szoka, The effect of polymer backbone chemistry on the induction of the accelerated blood clearance in polymer modified liposomes, J. Controll. Release 213 (2015) 1–9.
- [161] Y. Fang, J. Xue, S. Gao, A. Lu, D. Yang, H. Jiang, Y. He, K. Shi, Cleavable PEGylation: a strategy for overcoming the "PEG dilemma" in efficient drug delivery, Drug Deliv. 24 (2) (2017) 22–32.
- [162] S. Deodhar, A.K. Dash, Long circulating liposomes: challenges and opportunities, Therapeut. Deliv. 9 (12) (2018) 857–872.
- [163] N.M. La-Beck, A.A. Gabizon, Nanoparticle interactions with the immune system: clinical implications for liposome-based cancer chemotherapy, Front. Immunol. 8 (2017) 416.
- [164] Q. Fu, A. Satterlee, Y. Wang, Y. Wang, D. Wang, J. Tang, Z. He, F. Liu, Novel murine tumour models depend on strain and route of inoculation, Int. J. Exp. Pathol. 97 (4) (2016) 351–356.
- [165] V. Taucher, H. Mangge, J. Haybaeck, Non-coding RNAs in pancreatic cancer: challenges and opportunities for clinical application, Cell. Oncol. 39 (4) (2016) 295–318.
- [166] D. Chitkara, A. Mittal, R.I. Mahato, miRNAs in pancreatic cancer: therapeutic potential, delivery challenges and strategies, Adv. Drug. Deliv. Rev. 81 (2015) 34–52.
- [167] V.P. Balachandran, G.L. Beatty, S.K. Dougan, Broadening the impact of immunotherapy to pancreatic cancer: challenges and opportunities, Gastroenterology 156 (7) (2019) 2056–2072.

- [168] K. Samanta, S. Setua, S. Kumari, M. Jaggi, M.M. Yallapu, S.C. Chauhan, Gemcitabine combination nano therapies for pancreatic cancer, Pharmaceutics 11 (11) (2019) 574.
- [169] M. Diab, A. Azmi, R. Mohammad, P.A. Philip, Pharmacotherapeutic strategies for treating pancreatic cancer: advances and challenges, Expert Opin. Pharmacother. 20 (5) (2019) 535–546.
- [170] L. Belfiore, D.N. Saunders, M. Ranson, K.J. Thurecht, G. Storm, K.L. Vine, Towards clinical translation of ligand-functionalized liposomes in targeted cancer therapy: challenges and opportunities, J. Controll. Release 277 (2018) 1–13.
- [171] H. Abbasi, N. Rahbar, M. Kouchak, P. Khalil Dezfuli, S. Handali, Functionalized liposomes as drug nanocarriers for active targeted cancer therapy: a systematic review, J. Liposome Res. 32 (2) (2022) 195–210.
- [172] K. Miller, J. Cortes, S.A. Hurvitz, I.E. Krop, D. Tripathy, S. Verma, K. Riahi, J.G. Reynolds, T.J. Wickham, I. Molnar, HERMIONE: a randomized Phase 2 trial of MM-302 plus trastuzumab versus chemotherapy of physician's choice plus trastuzumab in patients with previously treated, anthracycline-naïve, HER2-positive, locally advanced/metastatic breast cancer, BMC Cancer 16 (1) (2016) 1–11.
- [173] A.I. Fraguas-Sánchez, I. Lozza, A.I. Torres-Suárez, Actively targeted nanomedicines in breast cancer: from pre-clinal investigation to clinic, Cancers 14 (5) (2022) 1198.
- [174] M.S. Ernstoff, W.W. Ma, F.Y.-C. Tsai, P.N. Munster, T. Zhang, W. Kamoun, J.M. Pipas, S. Chen, S. Santillana, V. Askoxylakis, A phase 1 study evaluating the safety, pharmacology and preliminary activity of MM-310 in patients with solid tumors, Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. (2018).
- [175] A. Mukherjee, A.K. Waters, P. Kalyan, A.S. Achrol, S. Kesari, V.M.J.Lj.o.n. Yenugonda, Lipid–polymer hybrid nanoparticles as a next-generation drug delivery platform: state of the art, emerging technologies, and perspectives, 14 (2019) 1937.
- [176] K.S. Butler, P.N. Durfee, C. Theron, C.E. Ashley, E.C. Carnes, C.J. Brinker, Protocells: modular mesoporous silica nanoparticle-supported lipid bilayers for drug delivery, Small 12 (16) (2016) 2173–2185.
- [177] P.N. Durfee, Y.-S. Lin, D.R. Dunphy, A.J. Muñiz, K.S. Butler, K.R. Humphrey, A.J. Lokke, J.O. Agola, S.S. Chou, I.M. Chen, W. Wharton, J.L. Townson, C.L. Willman, C.J. Brinker, Mesoporous silica nanoparticle-supported lipid bilayers (Protocells) for active targeting and delivery to individual leukemia cells, ACS Nano 10 (9) (2016) 8325–8345.
- [178] M.U. Amin, S. Ali, M.Y. Ali, I. Tariq, U. Nasrullah, S.R. Pinnapreddy, C. Wölk, U. Bakowsky, J.J.E.J.o.P. Brüßler, Biopharmaceutics, enhanced efficacy and drug delivery with lipid coated mesoporous silica nanoparticles in cancer therapy, 165 (2021) 31-40.
- [179] A.E. Nel, K.-C. Mei, Y.-P. Liao, X. Liu, Multifunctional lipid bilayer nanocarriers for cancer immunotherapy in heterogeneous tumor microenvironments, combining immunogenic cell death stimuli with immune modulatory drugs, ACS Nano 16 (4) (2022) 5184–5232.
- [180] H. Meng, M. Wang, H. Liu, X. Liu, A. Situ, B. Wu, Z. Ji, C.H. Chang, A.E. Nel, Use of a lipid-coated mesoporous silica nanoparticle platform for synergistic gemcitabine and paclitaxel delivery to human pancreatic cancer in mice, ACS Nano 9 (4) (2015) 3540–3557.
- [181] X. Liu, A. Situ, Y. Kang, K.R. Villabroza, Y. Liao, C.H. Chang, T. Donahue, A.E. Nel, H. Meng, Irinotecan delivery by lipid-coated mesoporous silica nanoparticles shows improved efficacy and safety over liposomes for pancreatic cancer, ACS Nano 10 (2) (2016) 2702–2715.
- [182] X. Liu, P. Lin, I. Perrett, J. Lin, Y.-P. Liao, C.H. Chang, J. Jiang, N. Wu, T. Donahue, Z. Wainberg, A.E. Nel, H. Meng, Tumor-penetrating peptide enhances transcytosis of silicasome-based chemotherapy for pancreatic cancer, J. Clin. Invest. 127 (5) (2017) 2007–2018.
- [183] X. Liu, J. Jiang, Y.-P. Liao, I. Tang, E. Zheng, W. Qiu, M. Lin, X. Wang, Y. Ji, K.-C. Mei, Q. Liu, C.H. Chang, Z.A. Wainberg, A.E. Nel, H. Meng, Combination chemo-immunotherapy for pancreatic cancer using the immunogenic effects of an irinotecan silicasome nanocarrier plus anti-PD-1, Adv. Sci. 8 (6) (2021) 2002147.
- [184] X. Liu, J. Jiang, C.H. Chang, Y.-P. Liao, J.J. Lodico, I. Tang, E. Zheng, W. Qiu, M. Lin, X. Wang, Y. Ji, K.-C. Mei, A.E. Nel, H. Meng, Development of facile and versatile platinum drug delivering silicasome nanocarriers for efficient pancreatic cancer chemo-immunotherapy, Small 17 (14) (2021) 2005993.
- [185] J. Lu, X. Liu, Y.-P. Liao, F. Salazar, B. Sun, W. Jiang, C.H. Chang, J. Jiang, X. Wang, A.M. Wu, H. Meng, A.E. Nel, Nano-enabled pancreas cancer immunotherapy using immunogenic cell death and reversing immunosuppression, Nat. Commun. 8 (1) (2017) 1811.
- [186] S.D. Allen, X. Liu, J. Jiang, Y.-P. Liao, C.H. Chang, A.E. Nel, H. Meng, Immune checkpoint inhibition in syngeneic mouse cancer models by a silicasome nanocarrier delivering a GSK3 inhibitor, Biomaterials 269 (2021) 120635.
- [187] H. Meng, Y. Zhao, J. Dong, M. Xue, Y.-S. Lin, Z. Ji, W.X. Mai, H. Zhang, C.H. Chang, C.J. Brinker, J.I. Zink, A.E. Nel, Two-wave nanotherapy to target the stroma and optimize gemcitabine delivery to a human pancreatic cancer model in mice, ACS Nano 7 (11) (2013) 10048–10065.
- [188] C. Bornmann, R. Graeser, N. Esser, V. Ziroli, P. Jantscheff, T. Keck, C. Unger, U. Hopt, U. Adam, C. Schaechtele, A new liposomal formulation of Gemeitabine is active in an orthotopic mouse model of pancreatic cancer accessible to bioluminescence imaging, Cancer Chemother. Pharmacol. 61 (3) (2008) 395–405.